IN MEMORY OF OUR LONGTIME MEMBER, OFFICER,

AND BELOVED FRIEND, SHIRLEY ESPOSITO,

HER DEVOTION TO THIS UNION AND ALL OF

ITS MEMBERS WILL SERVE AS A LESSON TO US ALL.



SHE SO GENUINELY TOUCHED

SHE WILL TRULY BE MISSED.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE
PREAMBLE1
ARTICLE 1 - RECOGNITION AND INTEGRITY OF BARGAINING UNITS
ARTICLE 2 - UNION RIGHTS 5 Section 2.1 - Right of Access 5 Section 2.2 - Union Stewards 6 Section 2.3 - Employees 6 Section 2.4 - Union Business and Activities 6 Section 2.5 - Union Leave of Absence 7 Section 2.6 - Personnel Transactions 7 Section 2.7 - Bulletin Boards 10 Section 2.8 - Backpay Awards 10
ARTICLE 3 - RULES OF CONDUCT CHANGES11
ARTICLE 4 - DISCIPLINE AND GRIEVANCE/ARBITRATION 11 Section 4.1 - Disciplinary Action
ARTICLE 5 - NON-DISCRIMINATION21 Section 5.1 - Equal Employment Opportunities21 Section 5.2 - No Discrimination21 Section 5.3 - Grievances22 Section 5.4 - Reasonable Accommodation22

ARTICLE 6 - HOLIDAYS Section 6.1 - (a)Full Time Hourly	22
(b)Full Time Salaried	20
Section 6.2 - Payment for Holiday	
Section 6.3 - Determining Work Days as Holidays	20
Section 6.4 - Failure to Report to Work on Scheduled Holiday	
Section 6.5 - Holiday Observance	24
Section 6.6 - Use of Compensatory Time	24
ARTICLE 7 - LEAVES	
Section 7.1 - Leaves with Pay	
Section 7.1.1 - Bereavement Pay	
Section 7.1.2 - Military Leave	25
Section 7.1.3 - Jury Duty Leave/Subpoena	
Section 7.1.4 - Sick Leave	
Section 7.2 - Leaves Without Pay	
Section 7.2.1 - Personal Leave	
Section 7.2.2 - Medical Leave	
Section 7.2.3 - Duty Disability Leaves	
Section 7.2.4 - Return from Leaves	
Section 7.2.5 - Education Leave	29
ARTICLE 8 - RECORDS AND FORMS	29
Section 8.1 - Attendance Records	
Section 8.2 - Personnel Files	
Section 8.3 - Contents	
Section 8.4 - Employee Notification	
Section 8.5 - Undated Forms	
Section 8.6 - Incomplete Forms	
Section 8.7 - Telephone Numbers	
ARTICLE 9 - HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME	
Section 9.1 - Purpose	,31
Section 9.2 - Definition of The Work Week	
Section 9.2.1 - Non-Salaried Employees	
Section 9.2.2 - Salaried Employees	
Section 9.2.3 - Refuse Collectors	31
Section 9.3 - Starting Times	31
Section 9.3.1 - Shift Schedules	
Section 9.3.2 - Change of Shift Schedule	32
Section 9.3.3 - Permanent Changes in Shift Schedule	33
Section 9.4 - Call in Guarantee	
Section 9.4.1 - Outside Regular Working Hours	33
Section 9.4.2 - Contiguous to Regular Working Hours	33

Section 9.5 - Reporting Pay	. 33
Section 9.5.1 - Hourly Paid Employees	34
Section 9.5.2 - Salaried Employees	
Section 9.6 - Notice of and Distribution of Overtime	. 34
Section 9.7 - Payment of Overtime	
Section 9.7.1 - Payment	
Section 9.7.2 - Compensatory Time	
Section 9.8 - Medical Attention	
Section 9.9 - Standby	
Section 9.10 - Deferred Compensation	. 36
Section 9.11 - Meals Scheduling	36
Section 9.12 - Degree Days	
ARTICLE 10 - VACATIONS	. 37
Section 10.1 - Vacation Eligibility	.37
Section 10.2 - Pro Rata Vacations	
Section 10.3 - Forfeit of Vacation	
Section 10.4 - Termination	
Section 10.5 - Rate	
Section 10.6 - Picks	
Section 10.7 - Prior Service	39
Section 10.8 - Non-Consecutive Vacation Days	. 39
ARTICLE 11 - CONTINUOUS SERVICE	. 40
Section 11.1 - Definition	40
Section 11.2 - Interruption in Service	40
Section 11.3 - Reciprocity	
Section 11.4 - Break in Service	
Section 11.5 - Probationary Employment	
Section 11.6 - Seasonal Employment	
Section 11.7 - Hand Laborers	. 44
ARTICLE 12 - GROUP HEALTH, VISION CARE, DENTAL, LIFE	Ξ
AND ACCIDENT BENEFITS	45
ARTICLE 13 - LAYOFF AND RECALL	46
Section 13.1 - Reasons for Layoff	. 46
Section 13.2 - Notice of Layoff or Reduction in Force	
Section 13.3 - Layoff Procedure	
Section 13.4 - Bumping	
Section 13.5 - Recall	
Section 13.6 - Hiring During Layoffs	
Section 13.7 - Lottery	. 49

ARTICLE 14 - NO STRIKES - NO LOCKOUT 50
Section 14.1 - No Strikes 50
Section 14.2 - Preventive Efforts 50
Section 14.3 - Discipline 50
Section 14.4 - No Lock-Out50
ARTICLE 15 - FILLING OF PERMANENT VACANCIES 50
Section 15.1 - Definition of Vacancy50
Section 15.2 - Filling of Permanent Vacancies 51
Section 15.3 - Acting in a Higher-Rated Job 53
Section 15.4 - Acting in a Lower-Rated Job54
Section 15.5 - Detailing54
Section 15.6 - Balancing the Workforce and
Reassignment Procedure55
ARTIOLE 40 TOOL O AND FOLURNENT
ARTICLE 16 - TOOLS AND EQUIPMENT56
ARTICLE 17 - HEALTH AND SAFETY 56
Section 17.1 - Safety
Section 17.2 - Safety Committee 57
ARTICLE 18 - WORKLOADS 58
ARTICLE 18 - WORKLOADS
Section 18.1 - SWLMC 58
Section 18.1 - SWLMC 58 Section 18.2 - Procedures 58
Section 18.1 - SWLMC
Section 18.1 - SWLMC 58 Section 18.2 - Procedures 58 Section 18.3 - Review of Standards 58 Section 18.4 - Data Requests 59 Section 18.5 - Advance Notice 59 Section 18.6 - Expedited Grievances 59 Section 18.7 - Expedited Arbitration 59 Section 18.8 - Expedited Procedure 59 ARTICLE 19 - CAREER ADVANCEMENT 60 Section 19.1 - Promotions Out of Bargaining Unit 60 Section 19.2 - Training 60 Section 19.3 - Labor Management Training Committee 61 ARTICLE 20 - SUB-CONTRACTING 61 Section 20.1 - Subcommittee 61
Section 18.1 - SWLMC
Section 18.1 - SWLMC 58 Section 18.2 - Procedures 58 Section 18.3 - Review of Standards 58 Section 18.4 - Data Requests 59 Section 18.5 - Advance Notice 59 Section 18.6 - Expedited Grievances 59 Section 18.7 - Expedited Arbitration 59 Section 18.8 - Expedited Procedure 59 ARTICLE 19 - CAREER ADVANCEMENT 60 Section 19.1 - Promotions Out of Bargaining Unit 60 Section 19.2 - Training 60 Section 19.3 - Labor Management Training Committee 61 ARTICLE 20 - SUB-CONTRACTING 61 Section 20.1 - Subcommittee 61

ARTICLE 21 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE 63
Section 21.1 - Definition
Section 21.2 - Notification of Union
Section 21.3 - Meeting with Union
Section 21.5 - Union Jurisdiction
Section 21.5 - Onion Junsuiction
ARTICLE 22 - SEPARABILITY65
ARTICLE 23 - DUES CHECK-OFF AND FAIR SHARE FEE 65
Section 23.1 - Check-off
Section 23.2 - Fair Share 66
Section 23.3 - IPLRA 66
Section 23.4 - Maintenance of Membership 66
ARTICLE 24 - WAGES66
Section 24.1 - Rates
Section 24.2 - Prevailing Rate Jobs
Section 24.3 - Non-Prevailing Rate Jobs
Section 24.4 - Sanitation Laborers
Section 24.5 - Special Wage Increases
Section 24.6 - Automobile Reimbursement
Section 24.7 - Payment of Wages 69
ADTICLE OF DDLIC TECTING
ARTICLE 25 - DRUG TESTING
Section 25.2 - Policy Statement
Section 25.3 - Disciplinary Action
Section 25.4 - Drug and Alcohol Testing
Section 25.5 - Employee Assistance Program
ARTICLE 26 - INVESTIGATIONS AND PERSONNEL MATTERS 73
Section 26.1 - POLYGRAPH 73
ARTICLE 27 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS
Section 27.1 - Management Rights
ARTICLE 28 - RATIFICATION AND TERMINATION74

APPENDIX A (Job Classifications under Agreement)	76
APPENDIX B (Prevailing Wage Rates)	79
APPENDIX C (Union Wage Rates)	31
APPENDIX D (Schedule V/U - January 1, 1999)	33
APPENDIX E (Schedule V/U - January 1, 2000)	35
APPENDIX F (Schedule B - July 1, 2000)	37
APPENDIX G (Schedule B - July 1, 2001) 8	39
APPENDIX H (Schedule B - July 1, 2002)	91
APPENDIX I (Schedule B - January 1, 2003)	93

AGREEMENT

PREAMBLE

This Agreement is entered into by and between the City of Chicago, an Illinois Municipal Corporation, herein referred to as the "Employer" or "The City", and the following local Unions, Cement Workers Local 76, County, Municipal Employees, Supervisor's and Foremen's Local 1001, and Water Pipe Extension, Bureau of Engineering Laborers Local 1092, herein referred to as the "Unions" or the "Locals".

It is the purpose of this Agreement to achieve and maintain harmonious relations between the Employer and the Unions, establish equitable and peaceful procedures for the resolution of differences and establish wages, hours, and other terms and conditions of employment. If there is any difference between the terms of the local Agreement and the Master Agreement between the Employer and the Coalition dated May 18, 1988, (hereinafter referred to as the "Master Agreement"), then the terms of this Agreement shall take precedence over any terms in the coalition agreement.

The Employer and the Unions encourage the highest possible degree of practical, friendly, cooperative relations between their respective representatives at all levels. The officials of the Employer and the Unions realize that this goal depends primarily on cooperative attitudes between people in their respective organizations and at all levels of responsibility, and that proper attitudes must be based on full understanding of and regard for respective rights and responsibilities of both the Employer and the Unions.

ARTICLE 1 RECOGNITION AND INTEGRITY OF BARGAINING UNITS

Section 1.1 - Recognition

The Employer recognizes the Unions as the sole and exclusive bargaining representatives for all employees in their respective bargaining units with respect to wages, hours and all terms and conditions of employment.

This Agreement covers all classifications and employees in the bargaining units as established by the Agreement of the parties dated March 6, 1984, enacted as an Ordinance of the City Council of the City of Chicago, dated May 30, 1984 consisting of the classifications listed in Schedule 1 of said Agreement and the classifications referred to in allside letter agreements concerning said bargaining units which shall be added to and made part of this Agreement. Said classifications are set forth in Appendix A.

The Employer recognizes the integrity of the bargaining units. With reference to the bargaining units described in Schedule 1 and referred to throughout this Agreement, it is further understood and agreed that the historical bargaining units set forth opposite each Union's respective name in Schedule 1 are descriptive and those units shall not be undermined, affected or modified by any unilateral Employer action including any changes or future changes in job titles or classifications as further described in Appendix A, unless otherwise provided in this Agreement. The Employer will not assign bargaining unit work including all work currently being done by members of the bargaining units, to the jurisdiction of another bargaining unit (Local, Coalition or City) without the mutual, written agreement of the Unions involved except as provided in Section 1.2.

Section 1.2 - Unit Work; All Unions Bound.

Any work which has been traditionally performed by employees who are represented by the Union shall continue to be performed by said employees, except where non-unit employees have prior to February 13, 1986 performed unit work, or in emergencies, to train or instruct employees, to do layout, demonstration, experimental or testing duties, to do trouble-shooting or where special knowledge is required, provided however, where employees do not report to work because of vacation, or other absences or tardiness, or for personal reasons during the course of the day, or because all of the employees are or will be occupied with assigned duties, or to complete a rush assignment, employees of any other unit represented by another local union shall not perform the work of said employees. For example, if a laborer is on vacation, a truck driver shall not be assigned as a replacement laborer.

No supervisor or member of management may perform bargaining unit work, including on overtime, except as permitted by the current practice of the parties as set forth in Section 1.2 above.

The Employer shall not arbitrarily extend the period of any emergency beyond the need for that emergency. This Section shall apply to any union which represents a unit of the Employer's employees. Any assignments under this section shall be temporary in nature except as provided in Section 1.2.

Section 1.3 - Abolishment of Job Classification

If the Employer intends to abolish an existing job classification within a department or bargaining unit, the Employer shall notify the Union(s) affected as soon as it is known and, upon request, meet and discuss the Employer's intention. The Employer shall advise the Union(s) of its reasons and how, if at all, the work presently being performed by members of the unit will be performed in the future. Abolishment shall be defined as the layoff of all present members of the classification in a department or bargaining

unit, including but not limited to instances where the City retains the title for possible future use. Any Employee for whom there is no more work as a result of such abolishment shall be treated as an employee who has lost his/her job as a result of technological changes in accordance with Section 21.4 of this Agreement

Section 1.4 - New Classifications or Successor Titles

A. The Employer shall promptly notify the appropriate Union(s) within 45 days of its desire to establish a new classification or a successor title to any present classification, including a new or successor title to cover duties being performed by a member of the bargaining unit. No title which is already in use in another bargaining unit in the City shall be used as a successor title. Where the successor titles are used to clarify employee duties within bargaining units or where there are no changes in duties or where the new classification or successor title involves "de minimis" changes in or additions to present duties, such new classification or successor title shall automatically become a part of this bargaining unit and shall be covered under this agreement. Further, the wage rate for such new classification or successor title shall be the wage rate of the predecessor classification.

B. If the proposed new classification is a classification within the unit and involves new, different or substantial changes in duties (including additions and/or deletions) from existing job classifications in the unit, the Employer shall meet with the appropriate Union(s) to discuss the new classification and the rate of pay assigned by the Employer. No duties may be removed from any present bargaining unit classification or title and assigned or reassigned to another bargaining unit without the written consent of the Union affected. The following covers situations where changes are non deminimis: where new duties are being added to a bargaining unit title. where the union consents to consolidation of classes, or where the proposed classification represents new work for the bargaining unit and the Employer and the Unions(s) cannot agree upon a rate of pay within 30 days of the notice of the proposed new classification, the rate of pay for such new classification will be arbitrated according to the arbitration provisions of this Agreement. If at any time prior to the Arbitrator's decision, the Employer chooses to fill or implement this new classification, the Employer may temporarily assign a rate of pay. The Arbitrator shall review the rate of pay by comparing it to the pay rates, responsibilities and working conditions of other Employer classifications, the labor market, and any other factor the Arbitrator determines to be relevant. The Arbitrator shall decide whether the pay rate decision by the Employer was reasonable. If the Arbitrator decides the Employer's pay rate decision was not reasonable and the Arbitrator decides to increase the rate of pay, the increase shall be made retroactively to the date this new classification was established. If the Arbitrator decides to decrease the rate of pay the decrease shall become effective as of the

next pay period following the Arbitrator's decision.

The filling of a vacancy in any such classification shall be in accordance with Article 15.1 of this Agreement.

- **C.** Present Personnel Rule 26 shall not be used to circumvent the provisions of this section.
- **D. Seniority.** Where the present employees are placed by the Employer in a new classification under subsection 1.5 or remain in a successor title or classification under subsection 1.4, their time-in-title seniority shall consist of all time in the present (new or successor) class plus all time in the title immediately preceding.

Section 1.5 - Assignment of New Work to Bargaining Unit.

Whenever the City intends to establish a new job classification or undertakes to perform new work that may not be within the duties of a current bargaining unit classification, or makes various technological improvements in the manner in which an employee does his job, it will advise the Union in writing at least 45 days in advance, describing the new title and duties and providing a job description or equivalent description of duties. The City shall first consider whether such work is within the scope of work that has traditionally been performed, or which is currently being performed, by one of the bargaining units. If so, such work shall be assigned to a present or new classification within one of these bargaining units. If the City after determining that the work is not within the scope of traditional Laborer bargaining unit work decides not to include the new work within one of the present Laborer bargaining units and a dispute arises, the dispute shall be submitted to the Illinois Local Labor Relations Board for resolution.

Section 1.6 - Jurisdictional Disputes

In the event that the Union files a grievance claiming that the Employer has violated the terms of this Agreement by assigning certain work to City employees represented by another union, or where the Employer receives a grievance from another union protesting the assignment of work to employees covered under this Agreement, the Employer shall serve written notice to the Union, and on the other affected union(s), of the existence of said dispute. This notice shall describe the nature of the work in dispute.

In the event this dispute remains unresolved and is submitted to arbitration, the provisions of Article 4 herein regarding arbitration of grievances shall apply, except that in addition to the Employer and the Union, the other affected union(s) shall have the opportunity to participate in the hearing and to present evidence, but shall not be bound to the results of that arbitration unless all parties so agree in advance of the hearing.

If the Union shall prevail in said arbitration and is awarded the work in dispute, and if, in that event, the other affected union(s) shall pursue a claim against the Employer that the reassignment of the work in dispute violates

the Agreement of that other union, the provisions of this Section shall apply to that claim as well. All parties to the dispute shall have the right to participate in any arbitration hearing of that claim and to present evidence therein. Should the arbitrator in the second proceeding determine that the Employer's reassignment of the work in dispute violates the other union(s)' Agreement, thereby requiring the Employer to comply with two conflicting arbitration decisions as to which of the unions is entitled to perform the disputed work, the following provisions shall apply.

The Employer shall have the right to invoke arbitration of the dispute under the provisions of the grievance and arbitration procedures contained in Article 4 of this Agreement, except that the Union and the other affected union(s) shall select the arbitrator. The Employer, the Union and the other affected union(s) shall be parties to that proceeding, and shall have the right to fully participate in the hearing. During the pendency of this proceeding, the work assignment directed by the first arbitrator shall be followed by the parties. The arbitrator shall have the authority to decide only which of the two conflicting awards shall prevail. The arbitrator's decision shall be based solely upon the prior arbitration awards, the record before both prior arbitrators, and the traditional work and other relevant provisions of this Agreement and of the collective bargaining agreement of the affected union(s). No other evidence or testimony shall be admitted in that hearing. The decision of the arbitrator in this proceeding shall be final and binding upon all parties to the dispute, and none of the parties to the dispute shall seek review of that award in any other judicial or administrative forum.

Nothing herein shall preclude all parties to the dispute from voluntarily resolving it at any time.

ARTICLE 2 UNION RIGHTS

Section 2.1 - Right of Access

Duly authorized Officials to the Union will be permitted during normal working hours, to enter Employer facilities or be present where City work is being performed for purposes of handling grievances or investigating complaints pursuant to the collective bargaining agreement, observing conditions under which employees are working, meet with employees for these purposes or for the administration of this Agreement. The Union will not abuse this right and such right of entry shall be consistent with current practices, and shall at all times be conducted in a manner so as not to interfere with normal operations. The Employer can establish reasonable rules of

access in conformance with the purpose of Section 2.1. By mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer, the Union may call a meeting during working hours to prevent misunderstandings, resolve or clarify a position.

Section 2.2 - Union Stewards

The Union will advise the Employer in writing promptly upon ratification of this Agreement of the names of the Stewards in each department or work location and shall notify the Employer promptly of any changes. Stewards will be permitted to handle and process grievances referred by employees at the appropriate steps of the grievance procedure during normal hours, without the loss of pay, provided that such activity shall not exceed a reasonable period of time, or unreasonably interrupt the work of employees. Stewards shall notify their immediate supervisors in advance of their intention to handle and process grievances. Supervisors shall not unreasonably withhold permission to the Stewards to engage in such activities.

Union Stewards shall not be discriminated against because of their activities on behalf of the Union; nor shall they be transferred. Union Stewards shall not be detailed from their Bureaus other than in an emergency, unless the Steward agrees. The Union shall cooperate with the Employer to ensure the ability of Stewards to perform the job. In the event of a layoff, all employees acting as Union Stewards shall be the last laid off in the affected job classification.

Section 2.3 - Employees

Employees shall, after giving appropriate notice to their supervisors, be allowed reasonable time-off with pay during working hours to attend hearings and meetings if they are called by and agreed to by the Employer, if such employees are entitled or required to attend because they are Union representatives, stewards, witnesses, or grievants. A designated employee representative shall be permitted to attend grievance step discussions, and arbitrator hearings.

An employee who is subject to a proper subpoena shall be granted a leave of absence with pay to attend the hearing provided the employee deposits his subpoena fee with the City Comptroller.

Section 2.4 - Union Business and Activities

Local Union representatives, officials appointed or elected by the Union not to exceed sixteen (16) shall be allowed time off without pay for legitimate Union business, such as Union meetings, Committee and/or board meetings, training sessions, or conferences. Nothing shall prevent an employee from using any accumulated time to cover such absences at the employee's option.

Requests for such time off shall be granted unless an employee's absence would interfere with the operating needs of the Employer, provided that, such requests shall not be unreasonably denied. The employee may, with the written consent of the supervisor, adjust the employee's schedule to permit such attendance.

Local Union representatives not to exceed 16 will be permitted to attend State or International Laborers' and/or Building Trades conventions without a loss in pay for the time spent in route to and from and attending the convention up to three days for one state convention and up to seven days for one national convention. Such time off shall not be detrimental to the employee's record in any way.

Section 2.5 - Union Leave of Absence

The Employer shall grant request for leaves of absence for up to 16 employees for the purpose of service as Laborer Representative or officer with the International, State, District Council or Local Organization of the Union for the duration of his/her appointment to the Union, provided reasonable advance notice in writing is given to the Employer. While on such leave the employee shall not incur a break in continuous service. An employee on said leave of absence shall not be eligible for any benefits as an employee. Such employees may maintain their participation in pension programs including retroactively, provided the employee and/or the Union makes the full contribution.

In the event the Employer hires at one time in excess of 200 additional employees in any one year under a Federal or State grant, an additional employee for each 200 hired, may be granted a temporary leave of absence for the term of such program. Such leave shall not be unreasonably denied.

The Union shall, where possible, give the Department Head 30 days' written notice requesting said leave(s). During such Union leave said employees shall continue to accumulate seniority and shall be eligible for and shall receive all benefits as if they were fully on duty, including but not limited to, pension accruals, only if the Union reimburses the Employer for all such employment costs on or before December 31 of each year.

Employees who return from Union leaves of absence shall have the same rights as employees who return from medical leaves of absence.

Section 2.6 - Personnel Transactions

(a) Bargaining Unit Report

The Employer will provide to the Union between the 15th and the 20th of the month a bargaining unit report of current active employees sequenced by:

- 1. Bargaining Unit
- 2. Department
- 3. Payroll Number
- 4. Title
- 5. Name

and a separate bargaining unit report sequenced by:

- 1. Bargaining Unit
- 2. Department
- 3. Title
- 4. Name

Both lists will completely update such information from the previous report and include employee name, address, social security number, dues code, title, pay schedule, grade, current pay rate, status, continuous service date, career service or seasonal

seniority, time in title, date of birth, race and sex. The report shall be current to within 20 days of the date provided.

(b) Activity Report

The Employer shall also provide to the Union on a monthly basis a bargaining unit activity report of current active employees that will show:

- Duty Disability
- Career Service Retirements
- Career Service Resignations
- Career Service Discharges
- Non-Career Service Terminations
- Leaves of Absence
- Suspensions
- Reinstatements
- Reappointments
- Transfers (Change of department)
- Transfers (Change of payroll)
- Appointments (which also includes promotions and demotions)
- Death

For new appointments, the report will list employee name, address, social security number, department, payroll number, title code, title description, pay schedule, grade, pay rate, status, date of birth, race and sex.

For transactions involving current employees the report will list name, social security number, department, payroll number, title code, dues code, title description and transaction. The report will also list any changes in the employee's name, address, social security number, department, status, date of birth, race or sex.

Each month the Employer will provide to the Union the current month's bargaining unit activity report and the updated report from the previous month.

(c) Overtime Report

The Employer will provide to the Union by the 20th of each month an overtime report for bargaining unit employees which will provide the following:

- Payroll Period
- Payroll Number
- Employee Number
- Name
- Social Security Number
- Title Code
- Amount of Overtime for Period
- Amount of Overtime Year to Date

(d) PER-14's

The Employer agrees that the Union may review bargaining unit Personnel Transaction Reports (PER-14's) for members of the bargaining unit once a week. The weekly review will be on a day and time agreed upon by the Union and each department. The Union may review bargaining unit Personnel Transaction Reports (PER-14's) and, if desired, make copies upon payment of a \$.10 cents per page fee.

For Bargaining Unit (PER-I 4) showing appointments, promotions, discharges, resignations, or retirements, the Union may telephone a designated department representative to request information from such transaction reports. The Employer will make its best efforts to provide the requested information.

(e) Seniority List

The Employer shall submit to the Union annually, beginning 30 days from the execution of this Agreement and on March 15 of each year thereafter, a seniority list for the bargaining unit setting forth the following:

- Department
- Classification
- Name
- Time in Title Date
- Number of Days in Title
- Continuous Service Date
- Status
- Payroll Number
- Social Security Number

Such lists shall be updated to the effective date of any layoff for the classification involved and shall be provided to the Union on the same day as the list is given to the department head or within 2 days of the layoff notice whichever is sooner. Disputes as to the accuracy of such lists may be brought to the Employer's attention by the Union, in writing, and shall be resolved promptly by the Director of Labor Relations.

(f) Personnel Transactions

If the Employer develops any technical improvement in the collection and/or reporting of information provided to the Union under this Section (2.6), the Union shall have the advantage of any such improvement by receiving information and/or reports in the new or improved form.

(g) Right to Request Information

Nothing provided in this Section shall limit the Union's right to request information regarding a specific dispute or grievance under any other Article of this Agreement, or under the law, for the purpose of administering this Agreement.

Section 2.7 - Bulletin Boards

The employer shall provide bulletin boards or space on bulletin boards at each employer physical site, the number, size and location to be mutually agreed upon by the employer and the union within 90 days after execution of this agreement. Said bulletin boards or space shall be for the sole and exclusive use of the union for union business. All postings required by this agreement shall be on such bulletin boards. Posted material shall not be abusive, inflammatory or of a partisan political nature, but may describe issues involved in hearings or results of hearings. Posted material shall be signed and dated prior to posting.

Section 2.8 - Backpay Awards

Whenever an employee shall be entitled to an award of back pay from an arbitration award or settlement agreement, a check in the appropriate amount, together with the method of calculation, shall be forwarded to the Union's designee for distribution to the Employee.

The Union shall deliver said check to the employee within fifteen (15) calendar days of its receipt. Dues payments, if any, shall be remitted separately.

Such payments to employees shall be made within a reasonable time after the award is received by the Employer, the grievance is settled or the end of the proceeding from which the award is derived, but in no event shall such time for payment exceed sixty (60) days from the end of any period of disputed calculation, unless mutually agreed by the parties.

ARTICLE 3 RULES OF CONDUCT CHANGES

No changes or additions to rules of conduct shall be implemented without prior publication and notice to the affected employees.

When the Employer proposes to initiate reasonable changes or additions to its rules of conduct, which could subject Employees to discipline, the Employer shall transmit copies of the proposed changes or additions to the Union. The Union will consider the proposals, and upon request, the Employer will meet with the Union within 20 calendar days of the receipt of the proposals to receive the Union's comments. Absent an emergency, the Employer will not implement its proposed changes or additions until the Union has had a reasonable opportunity to present its view and discuss the proposals with the Employer. The Union will have waived its right to contest the reasonableness of the proposed rules of conduct whenever the Union fails to discuss its objection with the Employer during the twenty-day period allotted for Union comments.

ARTICLE 4 DISCIPLINE AND GRIEVANCE/ARBITRATION

Section 4.1 - Disciplinary Action

- (a) Disciplinary action including discharge, shall be excluded from this grievance procedure. Suspensions over 10 days and discharges shall be governed exclusively by the City of Chicago's Personnel or Police Board Rules, whichever may be applicable. Notwithstanding the foregoing, suspensions of 11 days or more may be appealed to arbitration in lieu of the Personnel or Police Board upon the written request of the Union. Disciplinary cases which are converted from a discharge to a suspension as a result of decision of the Personnel or Police Board do not thereafter become arbitrable as a result of said decision. The griev ance procedure provisions herein and the Personnel or Police Board appeals procedure are mutually exclusive, and no relief shall be available under both.
- **(b)** An employee who is subject to disciplinary action for any impropriety or cause has the right to ask for and receive a Union representative to be present at any interrogations or hearings prior to being questioned. The interrogation shall take place at reasonable times and places and shall not commence until the Union representative arrives, provided that the

Employer does not have to wait an unreasonable time and the Employer does not have to have the interrogation unduly delayed. An employee may be discharged for just cause before the Personnel or Police Board hearing, provided that said employee shall be guaranteed, upon request, a full hearing before said Board, in accordance with the said Board's rules. It is further provided that in the event of non-egregious offenses, not to include violent acts, criminal acts, drinking alcohol or taking illegal drugs on the job, insubordination or work stoppages, the employee will be given 30 days advance notice of discharge, and has 7 days from receipt of the notice to appeal. If the employee does not file an appeal within the 7-day appeal period, the Employer may then remove the employee from the payroll. If the employee appeals the discharge, the Personnel Board shall be requested to set a hearing date within the 30-day notice period and the employee shall remain on the payroll for the full notice period, except if prior to completion of the 30-day notice period (1) the Hearing Officer affirms the discharge; or (2) the employee continues the discharge hearing; or (3) the employee withdraws his appeal or otherwise engages in conduct which delays the completion of the hearing. However, in no event may the employee require the employer to retain the employee on the payroll beyond the 30-day period. The Union shall have the right to have its representatives present at either of the Board(s) or the grievance procedure, including arbitration, and to actively participate.

(c) The Employer within its discretion may determine whether disciplinary action should be an oral warning, written reprimand, suspension or discharge, depending upon various factors, such as, but not limited to, the severity of the offense or the employee's prior record. Such discipline shall be administered as soon as practical after the Employer has had a reasonable opportunity to fully investigate the matter and conduct a meeting with the Union and employee. The Employer is not obligated to meet with the employee and the Union prior to taking disciplinary action where the employee is unavailable or in emergency situations.

Demotions shall not be used as a part of discipline. Transfer shall not be part of an employee's discipline.

In cases of oral warnings, the supervisor shall inform the employee that she/he is receiving an oral warning and the reasons therefore. For discipline other than oral warnings, the employee's immediate supervisor shall meet with the employee and notify him/her of the accusations against the employee and give the employee an opportunity to answer said accusations. Specifically, the supervisor shall tell the employee the names of witnesses, if any, and make available copies of pertinent documents the employee or Union is legally entitled to receive, to the extent then known and available. Employer's failure to satisfy this Section 4.1 shall not in and of itself result in a reversal of the Employer's disciplinary action or cause the Employer to pay back pay to the employee.

In the event disciplinary action is taken, the employee and the Union shall be given, in writing, a statement of the reasons therefore. The employee shall initial a copy, noting receipt only, which shall be placed in the employee's file. The employee shall have the right to make a response in writing which shall become part of the employee's file.

(d) Any record of discipline may be retained for a period of time not to exceed eighteen (18) months and shall thereafter not be used as the basis of any further disciplinary action, unless a pattern of sustained infraction exists. A pattern shall be defined as at least two substantially similar offenses during said 18-month period. If an employee successfully appeals a disciplinary action, his/her file shall so record that fact. If the appeal fully exonerates the employee, the Employer shall not use said record of the discipline action against the employee, or in the case of promotions or transfers.

In any disciplinary investigation of a non-egregious offense conducted by the investigative staff of the Office of Budget and Management, the Employer shall notify the employee who is the subject of the disciplinary investigation of the pendency of the investigation and its subject matter, within thirty (30) calendar days of the employer being made aware of the alleged rule violation. For the purposes of this Section, the term "non-egregious offense" shall not include indictable criminal offenses, gross insubordination, residency issues, or drug and alcohol violations. Thereafter, the employee shall be granted a predisciplinary hearing if requested within thirty (30) days. Any discipline given in violation of this notice provision shall be null and void.

In the event that a discharged employee appeals an adverse decision of the Personnel or Police Board to the Circuit Court of Cook County, or thereafter to the Appellate Court of Illinois, and the decision of the Personnel or Police Board is reversed or remanded resulting in restoration of the job, the Employer will pay the employee's reasonable attorney's fees which he or she has incurred in connection with the court proceeding, excluding fees incurred before the Personnel or Police Board. The employee shall submit a post-appeal fee petition to the Employer, which shall be supported by full documentation of the work performed, the hours expended, and the rates paid by the employee. Should the parties be unable to agree on the proper amount of the fees to be paid to the employee, either party may refer the dispute to arbitration under the relevant provisions of this agreement.

Section 4.2 Procedure For Department Review of Disciplinary Action Including Suspension

Step 1. Within 5 working days after an employee receives written notice of any proposed disciplinary action, including a suspension for ten (10) days or less which is not appealable to the Personnel or Police Board,

or in the case of suspensions of 11 or more days which may be appealed to arbitration in lieu of the Police or Personnel Board upon the written request of the Union, the Employer shall conduct a meeting with the union and employee. Discipline shall be administered as soon as possible after the employer has had a reasonable opportunity to further investigate the matter as appropriate. If disciplinary action is taken after the meeting or further investigation, the employee may request in writing to the department head a review of the said disciplinary action on a form provided by the Employer. Said request for review shall be in writing and submitted within three (3) working days of receipt of written notice of discipline. Said review form shall be printed on the back of or attached to the notice of discipline together with instructions for appeal. The failure to submit a written request for review of disciplinary action within three (3) working days of receipt of notice of disciplinary action will preclude the employee's right to review.

Step 2. Within three (3) working days or any mutually agreed upon extension after the department head or designee receives the employee's request for review, the department head or designee shall conduct a meeting to review the suspension. Failure to conduct said meeting in three (3) days will result in automatic advancement to Step 4 and the Union shall so notify the Employer. At the meeting, the department will give the basis for its action and the employee and union representative, if any, will be heard and provided the opportunity to ask questions. The department head or designee shall surrender a written decision within two (2) working days of the meeting, except where both parties agree a further investigation is required. The absence of such agreement or failure to decide and communicate such decision, will result in automatic advancement to Step 4 and the Union shall so notify the Employer. A copy of such decision shall be sent to the employee and the Union.

Step 3. Where further investigation is agreed upon, a second meeting shall be held between the department head or designee and the employee and the union representative to discuss the results of the investigation. Said meeting shall be conducted within five (5) working days of the close of the Step 2 meeting, unless otherwise agreed by the parties. The department head or designee shall render a written decision within two (2) working days of the second meeting. A copy of such decision shall be sent to the employee and the Union. If the parties fail to meet within five (5) working days or a written decision is not submitted within two (2) working days, the appeal shall automatically proceed to Step 4 and the Union shall so notify the Employer. Except where otherwise indicated, the time limits set forth herein are to encourage the prompt reviews of said disciplinary action and failure to comply with these time limits will not affect the validity of the said disciplinary action. This procedure shall be the employee's exclusive remedy for

all said disciplinary action, including suspension for ten (10) days or less, or for suspensions of 11 days through 30 days which may be appealed to arbitration in lieu of the Personnel or Police Board upon the written request of the Union.

Step 4. If the matter is not settled at Steps 2 or 3, the Union may submit the matter to arbitration under the terms of this Agreement. The rules governing procedure for arbitration shall be the same as in 4.3, StepIII.

Section 4.3 - Conduct of Disciplinary Investigations

Supplementing all rights and processes due employees covered by this Agreement who may be the subject of a disciplinary investigation by the Inspector General, the interview will be conducted in the following manner:

- **A.** The interview of the employee shall be scheduled at a reasonable time, preferably while the employee is on duty, or if feasible, during day shift hours.
- **B.** The interview, depending upon the allegation, will take place at the employee's location of assignment, normal department location or other appropriate location.
- **C.** Prior to an interview, the employee under investigation shall be informed of the person in charge of the investigation, the identity of the interviewer and all persons present during the interview. When a formal statement is being taken, all questions directed to the employee shall be asked by and through oneinterviewer at a time.
- **D.** The length of the interview sessions will be reasonable, with reasonable interruptions permitted for personal necessities.
- **E.** At the beginning of the interview, the employee shall be informed of the nature of the matters to be discussed.
- **F.** An employee under investigation shall not be threatened with transfer, dismissal or disciplinary action, or promised a reward, as an inducement to provide information relating to the matter under investigation, or for exercising any rights contained in this Agreement, provided, however, that this Section shall not prohibit or prevent an accurate reading of the employee's administrative rights, or the imposition of discipline in accordance therewith.
- **G.** An employee under investigation will be provided without unreasonable delay with a copy of any written statement theemployee has made.
- **H.** (1) If the allegation under investigation indicates a recommendation for discipline is probable against the employee, said employee will be given the statutory administrative proceedings rights prior to the commencement of the interview. (2) If the allegation indicates that criminal prosecution may be probable against said employee, the provisions of this Section shall be inapplicable and said employee will be afforded his constitutional rights concerning self-incrimination prior to the commencement of the interview.

15

An employee will not be read his/her administrative and Miranda rights during the same interview.

- I. At the request of the employee under investigation, an employee who may be subject to discipline shall have the right to be represented in the interview by a representative of the Union. The employee shall be told that he/she has the right to Union representation before commencement of the interview. The interrogation shall be suspended until representation can be obtained, provided the suspension is not for an unreasonable time and the Employer does not have the interview unduly delayed.
- **J.** The Employer shall not compel an employee under investigation to speak or testify before, or to be questioned by, any non-governmental agency relating to any matter or issue under investigation.
- **K.** The results of a polygraph examination shall not be used against an employee in any forum adverse to the employee's interests. The Employer will not require a polygraph examination if it is illegal to do so. If an employee is asked to take a polygraph examination, he/she will be advised in writing 24 hours prior to the administration of the examination.

The results of any polygraph examination shall be known to the employee within one week.

- **L.** This section shall not apply to employee witnesses.
- **M.** The identity of an employee under investigation shall not be made available to the media during the course of an investigation until charges are filed by the Employer and the employee has the opportunity to respond thereto. If an employee is exonerated after the City initially informed the media of the charges against the employee, the City will make that fact available to the media where the employee requests it.
- **N.** In the event that disciplinary action is taken against an employee, any allegations of violations of this Section shall be heard in connection with, and in the same forum as, grievances which protest said disciplinary action, except as provided in paragraph O(2) below. If no disciplinary action is brought against the employee following the conclusion of the Inspector General's investigation, no grievance concerning the conduct of the investigation shall exist.
- **O.** (1) Any evidence or information including employee statements that is obtained in violation of the rights enumerated in this Section 4.3, shall be suppressed and shall not be used by the Employer for any disciplinary action against the employee, or in the case of promotions or transfers.
- **(2)(a)** Notwithstanding the provisions of paragraph N above, at the option of the Union, a claim that the Inspector General has violated the provisions of this Section may be raised in a suppression hearing before a member of the permanent hearing panel listed herein, rather than in the disciplinary hearing as required in paragraph N above.
- (2)(b)(1) The Union may exercise this option by notifying the employee's Department Head and the Employer's Law Department in writing

not later than ten (10) calendar days before an arbitration or the Personnel or Police Board hearing, in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Agreement. The appeal shall specify the particular contract provisions allegedly violated, together with a factual summary of the conduct alleged to have violated the Agreement. It is understood that by exercising this option, any and all time limits set forth in Chapter 2-74-060 of the Municipal Code of the City of Chicago regarding the Personnel Board hearing shall be tolled until the arbitrator renders a decision as provided below.

- (2) Upon receipt of said notice, the parties will select in order of rotation one of the three permanent hearing panel members who are chosen as follows. To be eligible for service on this panel, members must be willing to convene a suppression hearing within thirty (30) days of receiving notice of his or her selection. To select the initial panel, or should any member of the panel resign or be removed upon mutual agreement of the parties during the life of this Agreement, the parties will meet to reach agreement on new panel member who must be an arbitrator listed with the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service. If no agreement can be reached, the Employer will request a panel of seven (7) arbitrators from FMCS, all of whom must be members of the National Academy of Arbitrators. Thereafter, the parties will meet to strike names from the list, with the Employer striking first, until one name remains, which person shall be named to the panel.
- **2)(c)** The suppression hearing shall be convened within thirty (30) calendar days of the selection of the panel member, or at such other time as the parties may mutually agree. The arbitrator's jurisdiction shall be limited to determining if the Inspector General obtained evidence or statements in violation of paragraph O(1) above, and if such evidence should be suppressed.

The arbitrator shall have no authority to rule on the merits of any underlying discipline or take any other action beyond that specifically set forth in this subparagraph.

- (2)(d) The panel member shall render an expedited decision which shall be final and binding upon the parties. It shall not be subject to collateral attack in any further disciplinary proceeding involving the employee in question.
- **P.** Notwithstanding any other provision in this Section to the contrary, no interview by the Inspector General will be conducted at a police station or other correctional facility unless the employee works at the police station or correctional facility, or if the employee has been incarcerated for more than 72 hours.

Should during the life of this Agreement the City Council enact an ordinance which transfers the investigative authority of the Inspector General to another City Department or agency, the provisions of this Section shall be deemed to be applicable to that Department or agency.

Section 4.4 - Grievance and Arbitration

Except as in disciplinary provisions of 4.1 and 4.2 above, a difference, complaint or dispute (hereinafter called a grievance) between the Employer and the Union or any of the employees of the Employer it represents, arising out of the circumstances or conditions of employment, shall be exclusively settled in the following manner.

There shall be no interruption of the operation of the Employer. It is agreed that the time limitations set forth herein are of the essence and that no action or matter not in compliance therewith shall be considered the subject of a grievance unless said time limitations are extended by written agreement of both parties to this Agreement.

Failure of the Employer to answer a grievance within the time limits herein shall permit the Union to advance the case to the next step. The Union will be informed of and allowed to be in attendance at all grievance or disciplinary hearings.

The Union shall send written notice to the Department Head notifying him/her of advancement to the next Step.

Before a formal grievance is initiated, the employee may discuss the matter with his/her immediate supervisor. If the problem is not resolved in discussion, the following procedure shall be used to adjust the grievance:

Step I - IMMEDIATE SUPERVISOR

- A. The employee or the Union shall put the grievance in writing on the form to be supplied by the Employer upon request, but in the absence of such a form, employee or the Union may submit the grievance in letter form, within twelve working days of either the employee or the Union having knowl edge of the event which gives rise to the grievance. The employee or the Union will indicate what Section and part of the Agreement is in violation and the requested remedy, and submit the grievance to the employee's immediate supervisor. It is understood that if the employee has knowledge of the grievance more than twelve working days than the Union, the Union shall not thereafter file any grievance with the Employer concerning that same issue and involving that employee. It is further understood that if an employee is the beneficiary of an alleged contract violation, and therefore files no grievance concerning that issue, the Union is not precluded from filing a timely grievance over that issue if it does so within twelve working days after it knew or should have known of the alleged violation.
- **B.** Within five (5) working days of the written grievance, the immediate supervisor will notify the employee and the union in writing of the decision.

Step II - DEPARTMENT HEAD

A. If the grievance is not settled at Step I, the Union representative and/or the employee shall have the right to make an appeal in writing to the Department Head or the Department Head's designee within seven (7)

working days after the date of receipt of the decision or the date it was due under Step I, by the immediate supervisor. The name of the Department Head's designee shall be posted for employees in areas where employee notices are normally posted and submitted to the Union. Failure to post and so notify the union will permit immediate advancement to arbitration unless corrected within two (2) working days of notice of failure to post.

- **B.** The Department Head or the Department Head's designee will notify the employee and Union in writing with a copy to the Union of his/her decision within seven (7) working days of receipt of the Step II appeal.
- C. Any settlement at Step I or II shall be binding upon the Employer, Union and the aggrieved employee or employees. Grievances may be withdrawn without prejudice at any step of the grievance procedure if mutually agreed.
- **D.** If the grievance is not settled at the second step, the Union or the Employer may request final and binding arbitration by serving written notice on the other within ten (10) working days from receipt of the Employer's Step II decision or the date it was due.
- **E.** If the grievance or arbitration affects more than one employee, it may be presented by a single selected employee representative of the group or class. A class action shall be identified to the Employer at Step I or as soon as practicable. The resolution of a grievance filed on behalf of a group of employees shall be made applicable to all of the affected employees within that group.
- **F.** Even though a grievance has been filed, employees are obligated to follow instructions or orders of supervisors or the Employer, except where the instruction or order is so inherently dangerous to the employee that it could cause death or serious physical harm. The Employer agrees that by following instructions or orders the employee does not waive his/her right to process the grievance. Refusal to follow instructions or orders shall be cause for discipline.

Step III - ARBITRATION

If the matter is not settled in Step II the Union or the Employer, but not an individual employee or employees, may submit the dispute to arbitration by serving a written request to arbitrate, setting forth the facts and specific relief requested, within ten (10) working days after the answer is given or due at Step II hereof.

Within five (5) days of serving the request for arbitration, or as soon thereafter as the parties mutually may agree, the Union shall have the right to convene a meeting with the Employer's designated representative in an attempt to resolve the grievance prior to any further action being taken to advance the matter to arbitration. At such meeting, the Union shall set forth in writing the facts of the matter in dispute and the relief requested. The Employer will respond to the grievance in writing by giving the reasons

which it contends support its position with respect to the grievance. In the event the parties are unable at such meeting to resolve the grievance, the Union and the Employer will proceed with the selection of an arbitrator as provided below.

Either party may submit the grievance to arbitration by serving a written request to arbitrate to the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service under the rules of that tribunal with a copy to the other party. The foregoing shall not prevent the Employer and Union from mutually agreeing to the selection of an arbitrator.

The panel of arbitrators submitted must agree as a whole to commencement of a hearing within sixty (60) days of selection and that they will render a decision within thirty (30) days of the close of hearing. Any extension of those time limits must be by written consent of the Union and the Employer. The failure of either side to agree to an extension of time shall not be disclosed to the arbitrator.

Arbitrators will advise the parties of their fees and expenses prior to selection and such fees and expenses shall be borne equally between the Union and the Employer. The arbitrator shall have the right to subpoena witnesses and require the production of pertinent documents at the request of either party. Each party shall be responsible for compensating its own representative and witnesses. The cost of a transcript shall be borne by the party requesting the reporter unless the parties agree to share such costs.

An arbitrable matter must involve the meaning and application or interpretation of a specific provision of this Agreement or a document incorporated by reference thereto. The provisions of this Agreement and any other document incorporated by reference in this agreement shall be the sole source of any rights which either party may assert in arbitration. Questions of arbitrability shall be decided by the arbitrator. The arbitrator shall have no power to amend, add to, subtract from, or change the terms of this Agreement, and shall be authorized only to interpret the existing provisions of this Agreement and apply them to the specific facts of the grievance or dispute.

The decision of the arbitrator shall be based wholly on the evidence and arguments presented to him by the parties in the presence of each other. No arbitration hearing shall be held unless both parties are present. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding on all parties to the dispute, including the employee or employees involved. Where timeliness is in dispute, it shall be decided by the arbitrator.

A. ADVANCED GRIEVANCE STEP FILING

Certain issues which by nature are not capable of being settled at a preliminary step of the grievance procedure or which would become moot due to the length of time necessary to exhaust the grievance steps, or which the Union believes which would be resolved more expeditiously, may be filed at the option of the grievant/union at Step II.

B. PERTINENT WITNESSES AND INFORMATION

The Union may request the production of specific documentation, books, papers or witnesses reasonably available from the Employer and substantially pertinent to the grievance under consideration. Such request shall not be unreasonably denied, and if granted shall be in conformance with applicable laws and rules issued pursuant thereto governing the dissemination of such materials.

A Union representative, a grievant, and Union steward will be permitted a reasonable amount of time without loss of pay during working hours to investigate and process grievances where this does not substantially interfere with the efficient operation of the Department, provided that representatives shall observe the Employer's reasonable visitation rules for Union representatives. The steward shall notify his/her immediatesupervisor for permission to handle grievances on work time, it being understood that the operation of the Department takes precedence unless there is an emergency, but such permission shall not be denied unreasonably. A reasonable number of employees may attend the meeting without loss of pay; such meetings shall be set by mutual agreement by the Employer and the Union. Where the Employer directs an employee to report for a meeting concerning a grievance at a time when the employee is not scheduled to work such time shall be considered time worked.

If there is space available, the Employer, upon request of the Union representative, shall provide the use of a room and telephone, to discuss the grievance, subject to the Employer's reasonable rules for the Union's use of such facilities.

ARTICLE 5 NON-DISCRIMINATION

Section 5.1 - Equal Employment Opportunities

The Union and the Employer agree to work cooperatively to insure equal employment opportunities as required by law in all aspects of the Employer's personnel policies, and nothing in this Agreement shall be interpreted to cause a negative effect in said efforts. It is understood and agreed that this Article shall neither affect nor be interpreted to adversely affect the seniority provisions of this Agreement.

Section 5.2 - No Discrimination

Neither the Employer nor the Union shall discriminate against any employee covered by this Agreement in a manner which would violate any applicable laws because of race, color, religion, national origin, age, sex, marital status, mental and/or physical handicap or activity on behalf of the Union.

Section 5.3 - Grievances

Grievances by employees alleging violations of this Article shall be resolved through the Grievance procedure of this Agreement.

Section 5.4 - Reasonable Accommodation

In the event the Employer shall be required to make a reasonable accommodation under the Americans With Disabilities Act ("ADA") to the disability of an applicant or incumbent employee that may be in conflict with the rights of an employee under this Agreement, the Employer shall bring this matter to the attention of the union. The provisions of Article 4 of this Agreement shall be available, and the Arbitrator may balance the Employer's obligations under the ADA and this Agreement

and the employee's rights under this Agreement, provided that no incumbent employee shall be displaced by such decision of the Arbitrator.

ARTICLE 6 HOLIDAYS

Section 6.1

- **a.** Full-time hourly employees shall receive eight hours straight-time pay for the holidays set forth below:
 - 1. New Year's Day
 - 2. Dr. Martin Luther King's Birthday
 - 3. Casimir Pulaski Day
 - 4. Memorial Day
 - 5. Independence Day
 - 6. Labor Day
 - 7. Columbus Day
 - 8. Thanksgiving Day
 - 9. Christmas Day
 - **b.** Full-time salaried employees shall receive the following days off without any change in their regular salary:
 - 1. New Year's Day
 - 2. Dr. Martin Luther King's Birthday
 - 3. Casimir Pulaski Day
 - 4. Lincoln's Birthday
 - 5. Washington's Birthday
 - 6. Memorial Day
 - 7. Independence Day
 - 8. Labor Day
 - 9. Columbus Day
 - 10. Veterans Day
 - 11. Thanksgiving Day
 - 12. Christmas Day

- Employees covered by this Agreement including probationary employees shall be entitled to one (1) paid personal day in each year of this Agreement. At the employee's option, the personal day may be scheduled in accordance with the vacation selection procedures set forth in Article 10 of this Agreement. If the employee elects not to schedule said personal day in advance under the vacation selection procedures as provided above, such day shall be designated by the employee and shall not be denied by the Employer. If the employee is required or allowed to work on such designated day, the employee shall receive the appropriate holiday premium rate. An employee may elect to carry over the personal day to the following calendar year provided such carry over shall not exceed five (5) personal days. Employees may not designate such personal day in connection with an existing holiday, Good Friday, or a vacation schedule unless requested by the employee upon ten (10) days written notice and approved by the Employer. New employees who commence work for the Employer after June 30 shall not be eligible for this personal day until the following calendar vear.
- **d.** The benefits set forth in (a),(b) and (c) above shall be paid provided the employee is in pay status the full scheduled work day immediately preceding and the full scheduled work day immediately following such holiday, or is absent or tardy from work on one or both of those days with the Employer's permission; such permission shall not be unreasonably denied.

Section 6.2 - Payment for Holiday

If an employee is scheduled to work on a paid holiday under the Agreement, except for Christmas, New Year's Day, and Dr. Martin Luther King's Birthday, he/she shall be paid at the rate of two and one-half (2 1/2) times his/her regular hourly rate (which includes holiday pay) for all hours worked.

An employee working on Christmas, New Year's Day and Dr. Martin Luther King's Birthday shall be paid at the rate of two (2) times his/her regular hourly rate (which includes holiday pay) for all hours worked plus 8 hours off with pay (compensatory time) if the employee is a full-time employee and pro rata time off if the employee is a part-time employee.

If a full-time hourly employee is not required to work on a paid holiday under this Agreement, such employee shall be paid eight hours at his/her regular straight time hourly rate for such holiday.

Section 6.3 - Determining Work Days as Holidays

A holiday is the calendar day running from midnight to midnight. An employee who workday extends over parts of two (2) calendar days, one of which is a holiday, shall be considered to have worked on the holiday if the majority of the hours worked fall on the holiday.

Section 6.4 - Failure to Report to Work on Scheduled Holiday

If an employee is scheduled to work on a holiday and fails to report to work, the employee shall forfeit his/her right to pay for that holiday unless his/her absence is due to illness, injury, or other emergency.

Section 6.5 - Holiday Observance

Except for employees whose regularly scheduled workweek includes Saturday and/or Sunday, said holidays which fall on Saturday will be observed the Friday before the holidays; said holidays which fall on Sunday will be observed on the Monday after the holiday. For employees whose regularly scheduled workweek includes Saturday and/or Sunday, said holidays which fall on either Saturday or Sunday will be observed on that day. Whenever said holiday falls during an employee's vacation period, the Employer shall have the option of granting the employee an extra day's pay or an extra day of vacation at a time mutually agreed upon between the employee and the department head, provided the employee works the full scheduled workday immediately preceding and the full scheduled workday immediately following such vacation period, unless such absence is for a reason the Employer finds to be valid, such as receiving pay for sick days.

Section 6.6 - Use of Compensatory Time

An employee shall use his/her compensatory time within ninety (90) days after it is earned. If, however, an employee's request to use said compensatory time is denied by the Employer, he or she may continue to carry such time for up to one year, whereupon the employee may ask for liquidation of said compensatory time in cash, or may, subject to the approval of the Employer, continue to carry over such compensatory time.

ARTICLE 7 LEAVES

Section 7.1 - Leaves with Pay

Section 7.1.1 Bereavement Pay

In the event of a death in an employee's immediate family, such employee shall be entitled to a leave of absence up to a maximum of three consecutive days including the day of the funeral. where death occurs and the funeral is to be held out of Illinois and beyond the states contiguous thereto, the employee shall be entitled to a maximum of five consecutive days. During such leave, an hourly employee shall receive his/her regular straight time pay for such time as she/he is required to be away from work during

his/her regularly scheduled hours of work (not to exceed eight hours per day). Salaried employees shall receive the leave of absence without additional compensation.

The employee's immediate family shall be defined as: mother, father, husband, wife, brother or sister (including step or half), son or daughter (including step or adopted), father-in-law, mother-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, sister-in-law, brother-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, court-appointed legal guardian, and a person for whom the employee is a court-appointed legal guardian. The employer may, at its option, require the employee to submit satisfactory proof of death and/or proof of the relation-ship of the deceased to the employee.

Section 7.1.2 Military Leave

Any employee who is a member of a reserve force of the United States or of the State of Illinois, other than the National Guard, and who is ordered by the appropriate authorities to attend a training program or perform other duties under the supervision of the United States or the State of Illinois. shall be granted a paid leave of absence during the period of such activity, but not to exceed fourteen (14) calendar days in any calendar year, provided that the employee deposits his/her military pay for all days compensated by the Employer with the City Comptroller. Any employee who is a member of the National Guard of the United States or of the State of Illinois and who is ordered by the appropriate authorities to attend a training program or perform other duties under the supervision of the United States or the State of Illinois, shall be granted a paid leave of absence during the period of such activity, but not to exceed fifteen (15) calendar days in any calendar year, provided that the employee deposits his/her military pay for all days compensated by the Employer with the City Comptroller. Said paid leaves of absence shall not reduce the employee's vacation or other leave benefits.

Section 7.1.3 Jury Duty Leave/Subpoena

An employee who serves on a jury or is subject to a proper subpoena (except if the employee is a party to the litigation) shall be granted a leave of absence with pay during the term of such absence, provided that the employee deposits his jury duty pay with the City Comptroller.

Section 7.1.4 Sick Leave

Salaried employees who are granted paid sick leave as of the execution of this Agreement shall continue to receive the same sick leave provisions during the term of this Agreement, so long as he/she continued to work under a classification that was receiving sick leave at the execution of the Agreement. An employee shall have the option to use up to six days of sick leave per year for the illness of an immediate family member.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, effective January 1, 1998 and thereafter, said employees who receive paid sick time shall accrue sick time at the rate of one (1) day for each month of employment. In the event an employee is hospitalized, upon request of the employee, the Employer will make available to said employee up to the full amount of sick time the employee would have accrued for the remainder of that calendar year as if he/she were actively employed, in order to cover the absence resulting from the hospitalization and recovery. Upon his/her return to work, the employee will begin to accrue sick time with the start of the next calendar year. The Employer reserves the right to require an employee to provide documentation of the illness in question.

Section 7.2 - Leaves Without Pay

Section 7.2.1 - Personal Leave

Non-probationary employees may apply for leaves of absence without pay for personal reasons. The grant and duration of such leaves shall be within the discretion of the Employer. Seniority shall accumulate for employees on said leaves. Employees who return from said leaves shall be reinstated to their former job classification, if the Employer determines it is vacant or if it is then occupied by an employee with lower seniority. If the employee's former job is not available because the employee would have been laid off if the employee had not been on a leave of absence, the employee may exercise seniority rights in accordance with and subject to the layoff, recall and break-in-service provisions of this Agreement.

Bargaining unit employees who have completed their first 12 months of employment and who have worked 1,250 hours in the preceding 12 month period shall thereafter be entitled to family and medical leave for a period of up to twelve (12) work weeks during any twelve (12) month period for any of the following reasons:

- for the birth of an employee's child and to care for the newborn child;
- (2) for the placement with the employee of a child for adoption or foster care;
- (3) to care for the employee's spouse, child or parent with a seri ous health condition;
- (4) due to a serious health condition affecting the employee.

Such leave shall be without pay unless the employee determines to substitute accrued paid leave for which the employee is eligible. During any leave taken under this Article, the employee's healthcare coverage shall be maintained and paid for by the employer, as if the employee was working and seniority shall accrue.

Any employee desiring to take leave under this Section shall provide reasonable advance notice to the employer on a form provided by the employer, which form shall be approved by the Union. Reasonable advance notice shall be no less than ten (10) days; and where advance notice cannot be provided, the employee shall provide notice within 48 hours after the employee is able to do so. Failure to provide the notice provided for in this Section shall not affect the validity of the leave where the employer has actual notice. Except as may be specifically stated in this Agreement, employees shall take leave provided for as permitted by the provisions of the Family Medical Leave Act, including its rules and regulations. Employees shall have a right to return to their regular assignment and location.

Section 7.2.2 - Medical Leave

Non-probationary employees shall be granted medical leaves of absence upon request. Said medical leaves of absence shall be granted for up to 3 months, provided said leaves shall be renewable for like 3-month periods. The employer may request satisfactory proof of medical leaves of absence. After the first year, such medical leaves shall be extended in up to one-year segments. Employees on medical leaves of absence shall return to work promptly after their doctor releases them to return to work.

Employees who return from said medical leaves of absence promptly after their doctor's release within one year shall be reinstated to their former job/classification according to the following schedule. If an employee returns within six (6) months of the start of the leave, the Employer shall reinstate the employee to his/her previous geographic location and job assignment. If an employee returns from leave more than six (6) months but less than one (1) year from the start of the leave, the employee may request the right to return to his/her previous geographic location and job assignment, which request shall not be unreasonably denied by the Employer. In addition, the employer will return an employee to the same geographic location of his or her previous job assignment for a period of up to one year after the start of the leave. If the employee's former job is not available because the employee would have been laid off if the employee had not been on a leave of absence, the employee may exercise seniority rights in accordance with and subject to layoff, recall and break-in-service provisions in this agreement.

After one year on an approved medical leave of absence, employees who return to work promptly after their doctor's release and who meet the following continuous service requirements shall be reinstated as described above according to the following formula: three (3) months of such reinstatement rights for every year of service to a maximum of five (5) years reinstatement rights.

An employee who does not meet the above eligibility requirements and who returns to work promptly after his/her doctor's release after more than one year on a medical leave of absence, shall be returned to his/her former job classification if the job is vacant. If not, the employee will be placed on a list for reinstatement.

Seniority shall accumulate for employees on medical leaves of absence for only up to one year. After one year, an employee on a medical leave of absence shall retain, but not accumulate, seniority.

An employee returning from medical leave of absence on his/her scheduled return date will be reinstated on the next regularly scheduled work day following that return date, provided the employee complies with all of the Employer's conditions of returning to work. In the event an employee desires to return to work before his scheduled return date, the Employer will reinstate the employee not later than fourteen (14) days following the Employer's receipt of the employee's written request to return to work and an accompanying doctor's note, assuming no dispute as to the employee's fitness for duty.

Section 7.2.3 Duty Disability Leaves

Any employee who is absent from work due to an injury on duty shall be granted a leave of absence. The Employer will mail the initial Duty Disability payment within ten working days upon receipt of verified authorization from the approving authority. Subsequent payment for eligible employees will be made twice a month. If duty disability is denied, and such denial is later reversed, the employee shall be paid up to date the amount the employee was eligible to receive. Employees who return from said leaves shall be reinstated to their former job classification, and assignment, in accordance with the Employer's historical practice, if it is vacant or if it is then occupied by an employee with lower seniority. If the employee's former job classification is not available because the employee would have been laid off if the employee had not been on a leave of absence, the employee may exercise seniority rights in accordance with and subject to the layoff, recall and break-in-service provisions of this Agreement.

The Employer will mail the initial Duty Disability payment within fourteen (14) days of the Employer's designated medical officer being advised by the employee or his physician of the occurrence of a job-related injury, provided that there is no dispute as to employee's entitlement to Duty Disability.

Section 7.2.4 - Return from Leaves

All employees who return from leaves of absence shall, as a condition of their return, have the present ability to perform the required work to the Employer's satisfaction without further training after a reasonable amount of orientation. If the employee returns from a leave of absence of 30 days or lless, the Employer will make every effort to return the employee to the employee's same or similar position and location.

Section 7.2.5 Education Leave

If employees are required by the Employer to take courses on a part-time basis so as to retain their present position, such employees shall be reimbursed for the full costs of tuition. If employees are required by the Employer to attend such courses during the regular work day, the Employer shall grant such employees time off without loss of pay to attend such courses. If employees are required by the Employer to take courses on a full-time basis so as to retain their present position, such employees shall be granted a leave of absence without loss of pay and shall be reimbursed for the full costs of tuition.

ARTICLE 8 RECORDS AND FORMS

Section 8.1 - Attendance Records

An employee upon reasonable advance notice shall have the right to review his/her time and pay records on file with the Employer but shall not be able to review the time and pay records of other employees. Upon reasonable advance notice, the Union shall have the right to review employee time and attendance records in order to administer the collective bargaining agreement.

Section 8.2 - Personnel Files

The Employer shall notify the Union as to what constitutes the employee's official personnel files. The Employer's personnel files, which shall include information such as tax withholding records, personal action reports, performance evaluations, letters of commodation or complaint, health insurance information and which shall further include all information and investigative reports, if any, which formed the basis of any adverse personnel action or discipline against the Employee, shall be available for inspection, as provided herein, during hours determined by the Employer, except if excluded by law or ordinance. The personnel file, upon request of the Union, shall be immediately available for inspection. In those instances in which the file is not in its assigned location, then said file must be obtained and supplied to the Union in no more than five (5) working days. An Employee must receive access to his or her file no later than five (5) working days from the date of the request. Reasonable requests by the employee or the Union to copy documents in the file shall be honored at cost to the requesting party. Material and/or matter not available for inspection shall not be used in any manner or any forum adverse to the employee's interest.

Section 8.3 - Contents

No information may be used against an employee in any adverse way or disciplinary proceeding until it has been made part of the official personnel file or provided for inspection.

The employee may have placed in his/her personnel file a rebuttal to anything placed in said file.

Section 8.4 - Employee Notification

A copy of any disciplinary action or material related to employee performance which is placed in the official personnel file shall be served upon the employee in person (the employee so noting receipt) or, sent by certified mail (return receipt requested) to the employee's last address appearing on the records of the Employer. It is the obligation of such employee to provide the Employer with his/her current address. Employees who provide the Employer with any change of address in writing shall receive a date-stamped receipted copy from the Employer, and a copy of such receipt will be mailed to the office of the appropriate local Union.

Section 8.5 - Undated Forms

No Supervisor or other person in a position of authority shall demand or request that an employee sign an undated resignation on a blank form. No employee shall be required to sign such an undated or incomplete form of any kind.

Section 8.6 - Incomplete Forms

Any information placed on a form without the employee's knowledge, or any modification or alteration of existing information on a form subsequent to the form having been signed by the employee shall be null and void. No such information shall be used against an employee in any hearing or proceeding or for any adverse purpose. Any employee required to sign any form prepared pursuant to this Agreement shall be given a copy of it at the time the employee signature is affixed.

Section 8.7 - Telephone Numbers

The Employer shall not release an employee's phone number and/or address to non-work related sources without the employee's permission. The City Council of the City of Chicago and its committees in the exercise of its legislative authority shall be considered a work related source within the meaning of this Section.

ARTICLE 9 HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

Section 9.1 - Purpose

This Article is intended to define the work week, establish schedules and serve as the basis for the calculation of overtime. It shall not be construed as a guarantee of work or hours for any day or week except as expressly provided herein. Under no circumstances shall hours be changed solely to avoid the payment of overtime.

Section 9.2 - Definition of The Work Week

Section 9.2.1 - Non-Salaried Employees

For all non-salaried employees the normal work week shall consist of five (5) consecutive eight (8) hour days, with an additional one-half hour unpaid lunch period to be scheduled by the Employer midway through the day, Monday through Friday, and two consecutive days off. Upon execution of this Agreement, such employees shall maintain existing schedules in accordance with current practice, except as to starting times under Section 9.3.1 or as provided in Section 9.3.2.

Section 9.2.2 - Salaried Employees

For salaried employees the normal work week shall consist of five consecutive eight hour days, including a one hour unpaid lunch to be scheduled by the Employer midway through the day, Monday through Friday, with no reduction in rates of pay. Salaried employees who work with field personnel shall have the same lunch schedule as the field personnel except where other salaried personnel have a one hour lunch schedule (in the same work unit but in a different bargaining unit).

Section 9.2.3 - Refuse Collectors

Refuse collectors in the Bureau of Sanitation work a normal schedule under Subsection 9.2.1 from 7:00 a.m. to 3:30 pm., with one-half hour unpaid lunch. Refuse collection laborers shall upon reasonable request, reform traditional duties in accordance with past practices. In summer months the City may change the starting time to 6:00 a.m., under Subsection 9.3, in accordance with past practice.

Section 9.3 - Starting Times

Section 9.3.1 - Shift Schedules

Shifts of eight (8) hours per day, including one half hour of unpaid lunch periods, under Section 9.2 may be scheduled by the Employer within the following starting times:

First Shift 6:00 - 8:00 am.
Second Shift 2:00 - 4:00 pm.
Third Shift 10:00 - 12 Midnight

Such scheduling changes shall reflect operational needs within Departments. Such changes in shift schedule starting times shall require fourteen (14) calendar days' notice in writing to the Union and the affected employees. Said notice shall specify the Department, Bureau, work unit, crew and/or individuals involved and the change of starting time to be implemented. Employees shall not have their shift starting times changed more than eight (8) times in a calendar year.

An employee whose shift starting time is changed under this provision and who requires more than fourteen (14) days notice for serious personal or family reasons, may request additional time to change starting times and such requests shall not be unreasonably denied. If necessary, during such request period not to exceed ten (10) working days beyond the date contained in the notice, such employee's intended change of starting time may be filled by detailing under Section 15.5 of this Agreement, and the employee making such request may be assigned to fill the assignment of the detailed employee. The Union and affected employees shall be notified as soon as such detailing is determined.

Failure of a Department to give notice under this provision shall require the payment of premium time at the appropriate rate to all affected employees until this provision is complied with.

All changes in shift starting times made pursuant to this provision shall start on a Monday (or on the first day of the employee's current work week) and shall be for a minimum of one (1) work week.

Nothing provided herein shall mean that the normal work week provided in Sections 9.2.1 and 9.2.2 (Monday through Friday on current existing schedules) may be changed without the express written agreement of the Union.

Section 9.3.2 Change of Shift Schedule

Whenever the City believes it is necessary to temporarily change (a) a scheduled shift assignment or (b) the starting time for such assignment outside the above listed normal starting times for shifts the Union and affected employees shall be given at least 10 days written notice and shall be advised as to the reason for the change(s) and the duration thereof. In an emergency the City shall give as much notice as possible. As soon as the

temporary necessity is alleviated normal assignment and scheduling shall be resumed. The parties acknowledge and agree that changes under this subsection shall be limited to situations where changes in starting times are required because of State law, ordinance, regulation or safe working conditions. Temporary changes for reasons other than those described herein shall not be implemented without the written consent of the Union, provided that such consent shall not be unreasonably withheld. The appropriate rate of overtime shall be applicable to all hours worked before or after an employee's regularly assigned shift and no starting time or shift schedule will be established or altered for the purpose of avoiding payment of overtime.

Section 9.3.3 - Permanent Changes in Shift Schedule

In the event the Employer desires to permanently change a scheduled shift assignment or starting time for such assignment outside the above listed normal starting times in Section 9.3.1 above, the Employer shall seek the Union's written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. If the Union does not give its consent, the Employer may submit to expedited arbitration the issue of whether the proposed permanent change is reasonable. The Employer shall not implement the change until 30 working days after the Union's withholding of consent or receipt of the arbitrator's decision sustaining the reasonableness of the change, whichever occurs first, provided the Employer fully cooperates in the selection of an arbitrator and participation in a hearing within the said 30 day period. Otherwise the date of the award shall govern the implementation of the change.

Section 9.4 - Call in Guarantee

Section 9.4.1 - Outside Regular Working Hours

Employees called in or scheduled for work outside their regular working hours shall receive not less than 4 hours work or pay at their appropriate overtime rate under 9.7, except that on the sixth day all hours worked outside regular starting times or quitting times shall be at double time and the seventh day shall be at double time.

Section 9.4.2 - Contiguous to Regular Working Hours

Where call-in is contiguous to the start of a shift, but begins less than four hours before the regularly scheduled shift, the four hour guarantee shall not apply, however, the employee shall receive overtime at the appropriate rate for the call-in time worked and the regularly scheduled shift shall not be shortened for the purpose of avoiding overtime.

Section 9.5 - Reporting Pay

Section 9.5.1 - Hourly Paid Employees

When hourly paid employees report for a regularly scheduled shift and no work is possible because of severe weather conditions, (consistent with the requirements of 9.12 herein) fire, accident or other unavoidable causes beyond the Employer's control, they shall receive a minimum of 2 hours work or pay at the regular hourly rate, unless the employee was told personally at least 3 hours prior to the employee's starting time not to report for work and provided they remain on the premises unless released by the Employer. If the employee begins work he/she shall receive a minimum of 4 hours pay at the regular hourly rate. If the employee works more than 2 hours he/she shall be paid for the entire regularly scheduled shift.

Section 9.5.2 - Salaried Employees

When salaried employees report for work, where the employee has not been told personally at least 3 hours prior to the employee's starting time not to report for work, and are unable to start work, they shall not suffer any loss of pay provided they remain on the premises ready to work, unless released by the Employer.

Section 9.6 - Notice of and Distribution of Overtime

- (a) When overtime is scheduled beyond the regular workweek (e.g. Saturday, or 6th day where applicable; Sunday, or 7th day where applicable) the Employer will give employees so scheduled at least 23 hours' advance notice. Emergency scheduling of overtime during the regularly scheduled work week only shall require 16 hours notice to employees and the Union. The advance notice requirements apply if such lead time is available to the Employer.
- (b) Overtime and/or premium time referred to in this Agreement shall be offered first to the employee performing the job and thereafter to volunteers, with the most senior employee or volunteer in the job classification at the work location being given the opportunity to work. Where employees in a classification(s) are needed for overtime at a location where such employees are not ordinarily assigned, such overtime shall be rotated within the classification as equitably as possible, provided the employee has the present ability to perform the work. A reasonable amount of overtime shall be a condition of continued employment, provided however, that in the event such offers of overtime are not accepted by such employees, the Employer may mandatorily assign such overtime by inverse seniority. Each Department shall maintain and post overtime rotation lists, which shall be made available to the Union upon request.
- **(c)** Employees in the classification at the work location who have been given the option to work the overtime and/or premium time, whether the option was accepted or rejected, will not be afforded the option to work subsequent overtime and/or premium time until all employees in the

classification at the work location, have been reasonably afforded the opportunity to work the overtime and/or premium time, subject to the same provision as in paragraph (a) of this Section.

Section 9.7 - Payment of Overtime

Section 9.7.1 - Payment

All overtime shall be paid in the next regular paycheck. All work performed in excess of eight (8) hours worked in any workday, including work required to be performed immediately before or after any scheduled workshift, shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the regular straight-time rate of pay, except:

- (a) All work performed in excess of 10-1/2 hours worked in any workday, including work required to be performed before or after any scheduled workshift, shall be paid at two (2) times the regular straight-time hourly rate of pay, it being understood that only work scheduled within two and one-half hours immediately before or after a shift, as the case may be, shall be subject to payment of overtime at time and one-half.
- **(b)** All work performed during the first eight hours on the sixth day of any workweek shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the regular straight-time rate of pay except as provided in Section 9.4.1.
- **(c)** All work performed in excess of eight hours on the sixth day of any workweek, shall be paid at two (2) times the regular straight-time rate of pay.
- **(d)** All work performed on the seventh day of any workweek shall be paid at double the straight-time rate of pay.
- **(e)** Work performed by salaried employees between 35 and 40 hours worked per week (when such is not part of their regularly scheduled work week) which is not covered above, shall be compensated at straight time in the form of compensatory time.

Section 9.7.2 - Compensatory Time

Employees exempt from the provision of the Fair Labor Standards Act shall not be entitled to overtime compensation, but shall continue to receive compensatory time off on an hour-for-hour basis for overtime hours worked in accordance with past practice, except under subsections (b)(c) and (d) above.

Section 9.8 - Medical Attention

In case of an accident requiring medical attention during working hours, employees shall be permitted to go or be taken for medical attention at once, and shall be paid for time lost that day.

In the event such injured employee is permitted to continue working by the doctor, but required to return for periodic medical attention during working hours by the Employer doctor, such injured employee shall be paid for time lost.

Section 9.9 - Standby

Where the Employer requires an employee to remain on standby, available for work, and the employee is not able to come and go as he/she pleases, such time shall be paid as time worked.

Section 9.10 - Deferred Compensation

The Employer's policy which is in effect at the execution of this Agreement, pertaining to deferred compensation, shall be afforded to all employees of the Employer without change during the term of this Agreement.

Section 9.11 - Meals Scheduling

All employees shall receive their lunch break no later than 5-1/2 hours after they start work.

For employees who are scheduled to work a consecutive shift schedule past practice regarding meal scheduling, including payment, shall continue.

Section 9.12 - Degree Days

(a) Locals 1001 and 76. In accordance with current practice, in Departments which historically curtailed operations due to low temperature and/or other weather factors, the Standard Temperature Station will be the Airport determined by the Department. A Department will not change the traditional historic factors at which its operations have been curtailed without notice to and consultation with the Union.

Days off because of Degree Days will be credited for purposes of computing seniority and benefit entitlement. Days off because of Degree Days will be assigned first to all seasonal employees and then to probationary employees, and then, if necessary, on a rotating basis by inverse seniority to career service employees within the Bureau.

An employee scheduled for a Degree Day must continue to be told on the preceding work day to call the assigned Bureau or Department at least an hour prior to the normal starting time the morning of his/her Degree Day to ascertain whether he/she shall report to work. An employee shall have no claim under this Agreement if the employee fails to comply with this section.

(b) Members of Local 1092 will not be scheduled off because of Degree Days.

ARTICLE 10 VACATIONS

Section 10.1 - Vacation Eligibility

Employees shall be eligible for paid vacations as of January 1 of each year following the year in which they were employed. An employee will earn the following amounts of paid vacation, based on such employee's continuous service prior to July 1, following his/her January 1 eligibility.

Continuous

Service Prior to July I	<u>Vacation</u>
Less than 6 years	13 days
6 years or more, but less	
than 14 years	18 days
14 years or more	23 days
After 24 years	24 days
After 25 years	25 days

Section 10.2 - Pro Rata Vacations

An employee shall be eligible for pro rata vacation if:

- 1. The employee did not have twelve (12) months of continuous service in the preceding calendar year and is on the payroll as of January 1 of the current calendar year; or
- 2. The employee was separated from employment, other than for cause, during a calendar year in which the employee did not have twelve (12) months of continuous service.

The amount of pro rata vacation is determined by dividing the number of months of continuous service the full-time employee worked in the previous/current calendar year, whichever is applicable, by 12; the resulting figure is multiplied by the amount of paid vacation for which the employee is eligible in Section 10.1 above and will be paid on a supplemental payroll as soon as practicable following the last day worked. Any fraction is rounded off to the nearest whole number of days.

Part-time employees who work at least 80 hours per month earn vacation on a pro rata basis calculated in accordance with the formula used by the Employer in accordance with past practice.

Section 10.3 - Forfeit of Vacation

All earned vacation leave shall be forfeited unless (1) the employee was denied vacation by the employer, or (2) the employee elects in writing to carry over up to three such vacation days for use individually or consecutively during the next vacation year, provided that notice of such election

shall be given to the employer before December 15 of the vacation year. Such carry over vacation days must be scheduled upon mutual agreement of the employer, which agreement shall not be unreasonably denied or withheld, and such carry over days must be taken on or before April 30 of the next vacation year. Employees on duty disability shall retain any vacation leave earned prior to being placed on duty disability leave, together with all vacation time earned during the period of duty disability for the twelve (12) months following the date in which the person became disabled, and shall be entitled to use such vacation time within twelve (12) months following their return to work.

Section 10.4 - Termination

Employees who are terminated for cause are not entitled to any vacation pay not taken. Employees shall not earn vacation credit for any period during which they are on layoff or leave of absence without pay in excess of 30 days (except where such leave was adjudged eligible for duty disability) or engaged in conduct in violation of Article 12 of this Agreement. In the event of the death of an eligible employee, the surviving widow, widower or estate shall be entitled to any vacation pay to which the deceased employee was entitled.

Section 10.5 - Rate

The rate of vacation pay shall be computed by multiplying the employee's straight time hourly rate of pay in effect for the employee's regular job at the time the vacation is being taken, times 8 hours per day, times the number of days' vacation to which the employee is entitled. Salaried employees shall receive their regular salary in effect at the time the scheduled vacation is taken.

Section 10.6 - Picks

Vacation picks will be granted by classification seniority among the employees in the same work location, provided however, the Department Head shall have the right to determine the number and scheduling of crews and employees who can be on vacation at any one time without hindering the operation of the Department. The Department will not designate any time or period during the calendar year when eligible employees would be prohibited from scheduling and taking vacation time.

Employees shall make vacation picks at a time and in the manner currently provided for by their Department. The Department will respond to the employees' request for specific vacation dates within a reasonable period of time after the request is made, but not more than fourteen (14) days from the date the request is received by the Department, except in cases where the request is made for a vacation to be scheduled within fourteen (14) days. The Department will not arbitrarily cancel an approved vacation

selection absent a severe emergency situation caused by an act of God (e.g., snow, flood, storms), a severe manpower shortage which may seriously hinder the Department's operations, or where an employee possesses a unique skill indispensable to the immediate performance of a Department's operation. Any such cancellation of the vacation pick shall result in the payment of the vacation pay (thereby reducing the total of the employee's accrued vacation time) plus payment to the employee of the appropriate pay rate for all hours worked as if it were a normal work day, or for a normal work day, whichever is greater, unless the employee voluntarily agrees to

Cancellation of approved vacation requests which would result in serious provable financial loss to an employee shall occur only in the most extreme emergencies. In the event of such cancellation, the Employer will reimburse the employee for reasonable losses incurred as a direct result of the cancellation, (e.g., cost of rescheduling airline tickets, deposit forfeitures, and the like).

Section 10.7 - Prior Service

reschedule the vacation days lost.

Any employee of the City of Chicago hired prior to February 13, 1986 who has rendered service to the County of Cook, the Chicago Park District, the Chicago Housing Authority, the Forest Preserve District, the Metropolitan Sanitary District of Greater Chicago, the State of Illinois, the Chicago Board of Education, the City Colleges of Chicago, Community College District 508, the Chicago Transit Authority, the Public Building Commission of Chicago, the Chicago Urban Transportation District, and the Regional Transportation Authority, shall have the right to have the period of such service credited and counted for the purpose of computing the number of years of service as an employee of the City for vacations, provided that such service has been continuous service. However, vacation time accrued while working for another public agency is not transferable. Employees hired after February 13, 1986 who render service for any other employer as stated above shall have the right to have the period of such service credited and counted for the purpose of computing the number of years of service as an employee of the City for vacations, provided a majority of other employees of the Employer receive such credit.

Section 10.8 - Non-Consecutive Vacation Days

Employees may receive up to five of their vacation days one or more day(s) at a time as days off in each year. Such days off shall be scheduled pursuant to Section 10.6 above. Such day(s) off shall be approved by the employee's supervisor and such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If the employee seeks such days so late in the vacation year that the employee's supervisor cannot reasonably grant the employee's request,

such days shall be scheduled by the Employer prior to the year-end.

Employees may designate and use at their option up to five (5) of their vacation days in each year of this Agreement as sick days to cover periods of bonafide medical illness. The Employer reserves the right to ask the employee to furnish proof of said illness. An employee desiring to use vacation days as sick days under this provision shall inform the representative of the Employer who employees are told is designated for such purposes of that fact at the time he/she calls in to report an illness. Salaried employees who currently are receiving sick days under this Agreement shall be ineligible to use vacation days as sick days while they have available unused sick days.

ARTICLE 11 CONTINUOUS SERVICE

Section 11.1 - Definition

Continuous service means continuous paid employment from the employee's last date of hire, without a break or interruption in such paid employment. In addition, an employee earns continuous service credit even though he or she is not paid for:

- 1. An unpaid leave of absence of one(1) year or less or layoff; or
- 2. An absence where the employee is adjudged eligible for duty disability compensation.

Section 11.2 - Interruption in Service

- (a) Non-seasonal employees who work a minimum of eighty (80) hours per month shall be credited with continuous service for the time worked. Continuous service credit will not be earned for:
 - (1) absences without leave
 - (2) absences due to suspension
- (3) unpaid medical leave of absence for more than 30 days or layoff for more than 30 days, unless employees are allowed to accumulate seniority under this Agreement.
- **(b)** Seasonal employment of 120 days or less in any calendar year shall not be credited toward continuous service for the time worked.
- **(c)** Seasonal employment in excess of 120 calendar days in any calendar year shall be credited toward continuous service.

Section 11.3 - Reciprocity

Employees hired prior to February 13, 1986 who have rendered service to the County of Cook, the Chicago Park District, the Forest Preserve District, the Chicago Housing Authority, the Metropolitan Sanitary District of Greater Chicago, the State of Illinois, the Chicago Board of Education, City Colleges of Chicago, Community College District 508, the Chicago Transit Authority. Public Building Commission of Chicago, the Chicago Urban Transportation District and the Regional Transportation Authority shall have the period of such service credited and counted for the purpose of advancement within longevity salary schedules. However, employees hired after February 13, 1986 who render service for any other employer as stated above shall have the right to have the period of such service credited and counted for the purpose of advancement within longevity salary schedules provided a majority of other employees of the Employer receive such credit.

Section 11.4 - Break in Service

Notwithstanding the provisions of any ordinance or rule to the contrary, continuous service of an employee is broken, the employment relationship is terminated, and the employee shall have no right to be rehired, if the employee quits, is discharged, retires, is absent for five (5) consecutive work days without notifying the employee's authorized Employer representative unless the circumstances preclude the Employee, or someone on his behalf, from giving such notice, does not actively work for the Employer for twelve (12) months (except for approved full time Union representative leaves or medical leaves of absence and duty disability leaves), or is on layoff for more than twelve (12) consecutive months if the employee has less than five (5) years of service at the time of the layoff, or is on layoff for more than two (2) years if the employee has five (5) or more years of service at the time of the layoff.

Section 11.5 - Probationary Employment

New employees will be regarded as probationary employees for the first six (6) months of their employment and will receive no seniority or continuous service credit during such probationary period. Probationary employees continuing in the service of the Employer after six (6)months shall be career service employees and shall have their seniority date made retroactive to the date of their original hiring.

Probationary employees may be disciplined or discharged as exclusively determined by the Employer and such Employer action shall not be subject to the grievance procedures, provided that, if the Employer, within its discretion, rehires a former employee who did not complete his/her probationary period within one year from the employee's termination, and said former employee had served 90 days or more of his/her probationary period, all time previously served in the probationary period shall be counted for

purposes of determining when the said employee completes his/her probationary period. A probationary employee who has served 90 days or more of his/her probationary period and who is laid off shall be given preference over other applicants for employment in the same job title in the department from which he/she was laid off, so long as he/she does not refuse an offer of employment, and does not suffer a break in service under Section 11.4 of the Agreement.

Probationary employees shall not be eligible for dental or vision insurance but shall receive all other benefits under this Agreement.

Probationary employees shall be compensated at the same rate as career service employees.

Section 11.6 - Seasonal Employment

A seasonal employee is an employee who is employed in a job title for a period not to exceed 180 calendar days for temporary work related to or caused by seasonal needs. Such appointments shall expire automatically at midnight on the 180th day. Such employees may be reappointed for temporary work related to or caused by seasonal needs, with the written concurrence of the Budget Director and Commissioner of Personnel, to an additional thirty-day term which shall expire at midnight of the 30th day. One further said thirty-day reappointment for the same purposes may be made upon similar Budget Director and Commissioner of Personnel approval. The Employer shall notify the Union of the number and job titles of any such reappointments. It is understood and agreed that the hiring and retention of seasonal employees shall be at the discretion of the Employer.

Seasonal appointees shall not become Probationary Career Service or Career Service employees by virtue of length of service in a seasonal appointment.

Seasonal employees shall not be eligible for holidays, vacations, sick leave for salaried employees, vision care, dental, life and accident benefits, bereavement pay or jury duty, but will be provided with group health insurance under the same eligibility and conditions as other employees covered by this Agreement, except that elective medical care and pre-existing conditions, as those terms are defined in the standard group insurance policy, shall be excluded.

Seasonal employees shall be compensated at the same rate as career service employees. Seasonal employees may be disciplined or discharged as exclusively determined by the Employer and such Employer action shall not be subject to the grievance procedures.

Seasonal employees shall be eligible for recall to seasonal positions in which they have accumulated either (a) four months of said seasonal service during the 1984-85 winter season, or (b) five months of said seasonal service from and after July 1, 1983, provided that such employees:

- shall not have received a negative evaluation during their last seasonal appointment and shall not have received (a) more than one written warning or (b) a disciplinary suspension in any Employer position;
- shall be available, fit for duty and subject to the same preemployment screening procedures as are new applicants for employment when recalled, and shall have the present ability without further training to immediately perform the duties of the position to which they are recalled:
- shall not refuse recall. Upon recall, the employee shall promptly
 notify the Employer of his/her desire to return to work and shall be
 available to report for employment within 72 hours of said notice or
 the employee shall be deemed to have refused recall;
- 4. shall have been recalled within one year of the expiration of their last seasonal employment; and
- shall not have resigned or incurred a break in service during a period of appointment.

Employees who do not meet and continue to meet all of the five conditions stated above, shall have their names permanently removed from the recall list.

Evaluations shall not be subject to the grievance procedure, except that the Employer shall not, after January 1, 1985, give a seasonal employee a negative evaluation for an arbitrary or capricious reason for the purpose of preventing the employee from becoming eligible for recall under this Section, and, only to that limited extent may such Employer action be subject to grievance.

A seasonal employee who is hired on an annual recurring basis within one year of his/her last termination; and who accumulates 12 months of said seasonal service from and after July 1, 1983, shall not be a career service employee but shall receive the benefits under this Agreement which are given to probationary employees.

Effective January 1, 2001, a seasonal employee who is hired on an annual recurring basis within one year of his/her last termination, and who accumulates 12 months of said seasonal service, shall receive the benefits under this Agreement which are given to career service employees, and shall remit full contributions toward their health care coverage as set forth in Article 12 below.

Effective January 1, 2001, seasonal employees with less than 12 months of seasonal service will continue to receive their current benefit package, but will pay a pro-rata share of the full contribution toward their health care coverage. The amount of that contribution shall be approximately 90% of the employee medical contribution for career service employees.

For example, the contributions at selected salary levels per pay period are as follows:

ANNUAL SALARY	SINGLE 0.92529%	EMPLOYEE +1 1.42173%	FAMILY 1.77345%
Up to \$30,000	12.50	19.00	22.00
\$30,001	12.72	19.55	24.38
\$40,000	15.42	23.70	29.56
\$50,000	19.28	29.62	36.95
\$60,000	23.13	35.54	44.34
\$70,000	26.99	41.47	51.73
\$80,000	30.84	47.39	59.12
Maximum rate	34.74	53.37	66.56

Section 11.7 - Hand Laborers

Hand Laborers (6322) employed in the Department of Streets and Sanitation shall receive a pay rate equivalent to 60% of the Sanitation Laborer rate, effective as of January 1, 2000.

Hand Laborers shall receive the same group health insurance package as received by seasonal employees with less than twelve (12) months of seasonal service, and shall pay the same healthcare contributions. After twelve (12) months of continuous service, Hand Laborers will receive the same health insurance package and pay the same contributions as seasonal employees with twelve (12) months or more of seasonal service, but not the other benefits received by such seasonal employees. On a one-time only basis, on the first day of the month following the effective date of this Agreement, all Hand Laborers then employed shall receive the health insurance package and pay the same contributions as seasonal employees with more than twelve (12) months of seasonal service.

Hand Laborers shall be eligible to bid for seasonal Sanitation Laborer positions only, pursuant to the provisions of Article 15 of this Agreement. Hand Laborers are not career service employees and may be disciplined or discharged as exclusively determined by the Employer. Such Employer action shall not be subject to the grievance procedure. Hand Laborers shall not become Probationary Career Service or career service employees by virtue of length of service in their position. The Employer will evaluate Hand Laborers from time to time, in order to provide them notice of their performance. Prior to terminating a Hand Laborer, except for egregious offenses as defined in Section 4.1(b) above, the Employer will issue a warning.

ARTICLE 12 GROUP HEALTH, VISION CARE, DENTAL, LIFE AND ACCIDENT BENEFITS

- **a)** The Employer shall provide to employees and their eligible dependents Group Health, Vision Care, Dental, Life (\$25,000) and Accident benefits as provided to a majority of other employees of the City under the same terms and conditions applicable to said other employees.
- **b)** Employees who participate in the Employer; medical care plan or an HMO shall make the following contributions toward their health care coverage:

1)	effective July 1,	1999:		
	Salary Band	Single	Ee +1	Family
	up to \$30,000	12.50	19.00	22.00
	\$30,001 to \$60,000	15.50	28.00	35.00
	over \$60,000	27.50	50.00	56.00

2) effective January 1, 2001, employee medical contributions are based on a composite 1.6% of base salary for single, employee and one, and family levels of coverage as specified below. For example, the contributions at selected salary levels per pay period are as follows:

ANNUAL SALARY	SINGLE 1.0281%	EMPLOYEE +1 1.5797%	FAMILY 1.9705%
Up to \$30,000	12.50	19.00	22.00
\$30,001	12.85	19.75	24.63
\$40,000	17.14	26.33	32.84
\$50,000	21.42	32.91	41.05
\$60,000	25.70	39.49	49.26
\$70,000	29.99	46.07	57.47
\$80,000	34.27	52.66	65.68
\$89,999	38.55	59.24	73.89
\$90,000 +	38.60	59.30	73.95

All contributions shall be made on a pre-tax basis and are payable on a per pay period basis.

c) The Benefits provided for herein shall be provided through a self-insurance plan or under a group insurance policy, selected by the Employer. All benefits are subject to standard provisions of insurance policies between employers and insurance companies.

- d) A dispute between an employee (or his/her covered dependent) and the processor of claims shall not be subject to the grievance procedure provided for in the Agreement between the Employer and the Union.
- **e)** Optional coverage offered by a Health Maintenance Organization (HMO) shall be made available to qualified employees. The Employer may offer coverage under more than one HMO. The employee's option of selecting an HMO is subject to conditions for eligibility set by the HMO, notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary.
- f) Where both husband and wife or other family members eligible under one family coverage are employed by the Employer, the Employer shall pay for only one family insurance or family health plan.
- **g)** The current practice permitting employees to use vacation or other time due during an illness in order to keep his/her insurance in effect shall continue for the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 13 LAYOFF AND RECALL

Section 13.1 - Reasons for Layoff

The Employer shall have the right to lay off employees by reason of lack of funds, lack of work or abolishment of a position from the annual budget as approved by the City Council.

Section 13.2 - Notice of Layoff or Reduction in Force

A. Preliminary Notice to the Union

Whenever the Employer becomes aware that a layoff may be necessary and begins to make actual plans to lay off, the Union shall be notified. Such notice shall state the reasons why layoff is being planned or contemplated and shall include, to the best of the Employer's ability, the titles and numbers of employees affected, the best estimate of the notice Date under Subsection B herein, and such other details as may be available. Upon written request of the Union the parties shall meet to discuss the Preliminary Notice.

B. Actual Notice to the Union

The Union shall be provided with at least 28 calendar days advance notice of a layoff, except in emergencies beyond the control of the Employer, in which event, such notice shall be given as soon as reasonably possible after the Employer knows, but at least five working days before the effective date. Such notice shall contain the name, payroll number, position, classification, department, work location, if available in the Employer's records, and seniority date of each employee scheduled to be laid off.

C. Actual Notice to Employees

Each employee scheduled for layoff shall also receive written notice at least 21 calendar days in advance thereof, or, in emergencies, no less than five work days before the effective date of such layoff. Such notice shall advise the employee of his/her right to bump and other rights concerning vacation, compensatory time, health and other group insurance, pension rights, deferred compensation, unemployment compensation and any other information relevant to laid off status.

Section 13.3 - Layoff Procedure

A. Volunteers

Volunteers for layoff or voluntary reductions in grade in lieu of layoff shall be permitted by the Employer before involuntary layoffs are made. Employees in the same classifications and departments in which layoffs are contemplated or scheduled shall be notified by posting concurrent with the actual notice under this Article. The Union may actively participate in the informing process and shall be allowed to hold meetings at the beginning or end of the shift on work time and locations up to a maximum of 20 minutes for this purpose. Employees who volunteer shall do so in writing no later than 7 days after the volunteers are requested. If the layoff is canceled volunteer notices are void.

A volunteer shall remain in layoff status for the period of the layoff and shall be eligible to exercise recall rights under this Article.

B. Order of Layoff

Involuntary reductions in force shall be made in the following order: (1) seasonal employees, (2) provisional employees, and (3) probationary emploees with less than 90 days of service.

Involuntary layoffs shall be made in the following order:

(4) probationary employees with 90 days or more of service; and (5) career service employees.

The least senior employee in the affected job classification in the department shall be laid off first, provided the ability and qualifications to perform the required work are relatively equal among the other employees in the job in the department. "Seniority" shall mean, for the purposes of this Article, the employee's service in the job title (time-in-title). Employees shall retain and accumulate seniority while on layoff. If 2 or

more employees have the same seniority date, the order of layoff shall be determined by lottery.

Section 13.4 - Bumping

In the event of a layoff, an employee to be laid off shall have the following bumping rights in the sequence set forth below:

A. (1) An Employee subject to layoff shall have first preference to fill a vacancy, which exists at the time of layoff, in an equal or lower-rated

bargaining unit classification first within the Employee's department, then in any other department in the bargaining unit, which the Employer has determined to be vacant, provided said Employee has the then-present ability to perform the required work without further training; and, further, provided the rights of Employees under this Article and under Article 15 and/or Section 21.4 have been exhausted in the unit in which the vacancy occurs. In the event that more than one Employee subject to layoff utilizes his/her rights under this paragraph, preference shall be given to the most senior Employee.

- (2) A laid off Employee may displace (bump) the least senior employee, if any, in the most recent equal-rated or lower-rated title or titles the employee to be laid off had held in the Department in the order of the most recent held; or if none,
- (3) The Employee may displace (bump) the least senior emploee, if any, in any other equal-rated or lower-rated job title or titles the employee has held for 60 days or more, in the order of the most recent held, in an other Department covered by the bargaining unit; or if none,
- (4) The Employee may displace (bump) the least senior employee in any other title held for 60 days or more, in the order of the most recent held, in any other Laborers bargaining unit. (This provision (4) does not apply to Laborers Local 76).

For provisions (2), (3) and (4) above, the least senior employee in the job title (same title code in the same department) shall be bumped out regardless of Laborers bargaining unit.

Employees bumping or filling a vacancy according to these provisions must have the then present ability to perform the job without further training.

In the event that the Employer combines existing departments, employees transferred into said new or reconstituted departments shall be given a new title code to reflect their respective bargaining units.

- **B.** A laid off employee shall be entitled to only one bump per layoff.
- **C.** The Employer's current practice with regard to physical exami nations shall continue except as modified by the provisions of the agreed to drug testing policy.

Section 13.5 - Recall

Notice of recall shall be sent by certified mail (return receipt requested) to the last known address of the employee. It shall be the employee's responsibility to inform the Employer of any address change.

A. Primary Recall

Employees shall be recalled to the position from which originally laid off in reverse order of layoff. A laid off employee who fails to respond to a written recall notice within 5 working days of receipt of such recall notice, or, upon acceptance fails to be available for work within 5 working days of the recall

notice shall forfeit all recall rights, unless such employee is on duty disability, approved medical leave or has good reason acceptable to the Employer for temporary delay in responding to the notice or for not reporting to work. If the Employer cannot reasonably delay the employee's recall, the Employer may recall the next eligible employee and the employee who had said good reason for not timely reporting shall remain on layoff until the next recall subject to the break in service provisions of this agreement.

B. Secondary Recall

Employees on a recall list shall also be eligible for secondary recall on a time-in-title seniority basis to an equal or lower-rated job in any department covered by the bargaining unit(s), provided the employee has the then present ability to perform the equal or lower rated job without further training. The employee shall, at the time of layoff, complete the Employer form indicating job interest and skills for the purpose of secondary recall.

Preference shall be given to employees in the bargaining unit where the vacancy exists. An employee who declines an offer of secondary recall shall maintain his/her place on the seniority list and shall not be denied the right to accept a subsequent vacancy.

Laid off employees shall be entitled to secondary recall to one position only and upon acceptance of such position shall retain primary recall rights to the initial job from which they were laid off only. Notwithstanding the foregoing, employees who accept secondary recall to a lower-rated position shall have the right to a subsequent equal-rated vacancy in accordance with seniority within the same bargaining unit from which they were originally laid off only, provided the employee has the then present ability to perform said job.

Primary recall shall always take precedence over secondary recall, provided an employee who accepts secondary recall within the same bargaining unit from which he/she was initially laid off shall be entitled to waive primary recall to the job originally held. If the employee exercises this right, he/she shall forfeit all future rights to primary recall to the job originally held. Under no circumstances will an employee be permitted to waive primary recall if he/she has accepted secondary recall in a different bargaining unit from which he/she was initially laid off.

Section 13.6 - Hiring During Layoffs

No new employee may be hired to perform duties normally performed by a laid off employee while employees are laid off, under Sections 13.5 A or 9 above.

Section 13.7 - Lottery

The Union shall receive written notice of any lotteries to be held. The Union may have representatives at all lotteries affecting unit employees.

ARTICLE 14 NO STRIKES - NO LOCKOUT

Section 14.1 - No Strikes

The Union agrees that during the life of this Agreement, there shall be no strikes (including, but not limited to sympathy strikes and strikes to protect union or third party conduct), work stoppages, slowdowns, picketing, delays of work of any kinds.

Section 14.2 - Preventive Efforts

The Union agrees that it will use its best efforts to prevent any acts forbidden in this Article and that in the event any such acts take place or are engaged in by any employee or group of employees in the Union's bargaining unit, the Union further agrees it will use its best efforts to cause an immediate cessation thereof. If the Union immediately takes all necessary steps in good faith to end any stoppages, strikes, picketing, intentional slowdown or suspension of work, including: (a) publicly disclaiming such action as not called or sanctioned by the Union, and (b) posting notices in conspicuous places which notify involved employees that the action was not called or sanctioned by the Union, in addition to instructing employees to immediately cease such activity, the Employer agrees that it will not bring action against the Union to establish responsibility for such unauthorized conduct.

Section 14.3 - Discipline

The Employer may terminate the employment of or otherwise discipline any employee or employees who have been found to have engaged in any act forbidden in this Article.

Section 14.4 - No Lock-Out

The Employer will not lock out bargaining unit employees during the term of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 15 FILLING OF PERMANENT VACANCIES

Section 15.1 - Definition of Vacancy

The Employer shall determine if there is a permanent vacancy to be filled and at any time before said vacancy is filled whether or not said vacancy shall be filled. A vacancy is defined as an opening which the Employer intends to fill and which results from various factors, such as addition of new positions and/or classifications, reassignments, promotions, bidding out or separation for any reason.

Section 15.2 - Filling of Permanent Vacancies

The procedure stated in this Article shall be the exclusive procedure for filling of bargaining unit vacancies.

A. Transfer Request Procedure

Employees within a department who desire a change in shift, day(s) off or location of their job assignment shall request such change in writing on the Employer's form.

Employees may file such requests in December for the period beginning in January and continuing through June of the following year and in June for the period beginning in July and continuing through December. Employees filing multiple requests and accepting a transfer shall only be allowed a single transfer in the six (6) month period.

Employees shall receive a copy of all requests filed with receipt noted on the copy. A list of such request from each department shall be provided to the Union by January 30 and July 30 of each year.

When filling a vacancy, the Employer shall select the most Senior employee in the job classification in the department who has such a request on file, provided the employee has the present ability to perform the required work without further training after a reasonable amount of orientation.

B. Primary Recall

When filling a vacancy and there are no said employees who have requests on file, the Employer shall select the employee in the job classification in the department from the layoff (primary recall) or reinstate ment list, if any, in accordance with the layoff and recall procedures of this Agreement. (Section 13.5 (A))

C. Secondary Recall

When filling a vacancy and there are no employees who possess recall rights to the position as described in B above, the Employer shall select the employee from the secondary recall list, if any, in accordance with the secondary recall procedures of this Agreement. (Section 13.5 (B))

D. Posting and Bidding

When filling a vacancy and there are no said employees who have requests on file and no eligible employees on said lists, the Employer shall post and fill every vacancy in accordance with the following procedures:

1. The posting of an Employer-determined permanent vacancy shall be on bulletin boards at each Employer physical site in the Department and at other appropriate locations as determined by the parties. Said vacancy shall be posted for 14 days. A copy of the posting shall be provided to the Union no later than the first day of posting. The posting shall contain at

least the following: job title, qualifications, days off, shift, hours, work location, if known, and rate of pay. The posting shall also identify the number of positions to be filled. If that number changes, the Employer shall promptly notify the Union. Prior to the commencement of the selection process, the Employer will provide the Union with a list of qualified bidders and a copy of Form "A" and the Form "B" -- Hiring Criteria.

2. Employees may bid on jobs the Employer determines to be permanently vacant for promotion or transfer to equal or lowerrated jobs. All applicants shall be considered as one group for selection purposes. Bidders shall not be included on the same list with applicants from a Department of Personnel referral list.

Applicants/ bidders for vacancies shall meet the minimum qualifications for the job in order to be considered for selection by the Employer.

- 3. Qualified bargaining unit employees shall be given an equal opportunity to bid on jobs which are declared vacant by the Employer for promotion or transfer to equal or lower rated jobs. The Employer shall select the most qualified applicant. In making selections bargaining unit bidders shall be given preference over non-bargaining unit applicants unless the non-bargaining unit applicants have demonstrably greater skill and ability to perform the work. Where bargaining unit bidders are relatively equally qualified, the Employer shall select:
 - the most senior employee (based on time in title senior ity) of those bidding for promotion within the Bureau; or if none,
 - the most senior employee (based on time in title senior ity) of those bidding for promotion within the Department; or if none,
 - the most senior employee (based on time in title senior ity) of those bidding for promotion from any other Department in the bargaining unit; or if none,
 - the most senior employee (based on time in title senior ity) of those bidding for transfer to equal or lower rated jobs.

The Employer shall determine whether bargaining unit bidders are "relatively equally qualified" based on evidence of performance and qualifications. Seasonal employees who have recall rights may bid on employer determined vacancies and shall be given preference for hire over non-employees, subject to and in accordance with the selection requirements set forth above.

4. Prior to notifying the successful bidder/applicant, the Department shall give the Union a list of bidders identifying where applicable, the successful bidder(s). Upon request, the Department shall schedule a meeting with the Union to review the selection process, including the reasons for selection and rejection of bidders. This meeting shall include a review and

discussion of documents used in the hiring process including documents such as the referral list, employment decision form, hiring information summary, and hiring criteria rating form. If requested, the Employer will furnish copies of such documents to the Union. Bidders who are not selected shall be so notified by the Department Head including reason for non-selection. A successful bidder may not bid for another permanent vacancy for one year unless laid off or bumped within that year.

5. Prior to hiring a non-employee applicant, the Employer shall honor the layoff and recall provisions of Section 13.5, the transfer provision of Section 15.2 (A) and the recall and reinstatement provisions of Sections 15.2 (B) and (C). In the event a non-employee applicant is selected over an employee bidder, any dispute arising under this Section regarding the selection shall be submitted to expedited arbitration. The parties shall promptly meet for the purpose of selecting an arbitrator. The arbitrator shall submit his written decision to the Employer and the Union within thirty (30) days following his/her appointment.

The arbitrator's decision shall be final and binding on the parties and in accordance with the provisions of Section 4.3 of this Agreement.

- 6. During the bidding and/or selection process set forth in this Article the Employer may temporarily fill said permanent vacancy consistent with the provisions of this Agreement, including such as detailing and acting up.
- 7. The successful bidder for any jobs under this Section shall have an evaluation period, not to exceed sixty (60) days, to demonstrate that he or she can perform the job. If the Employer has just cause based upon the employees job performance at any time during that period that the successful bidder cannot perform the job, then the successful bidder shall be teturned to the job he/she held just prior to the awarding of the bid, displacing, if necessary, any employee who has been placed into said job.
- 8. When an employee is deemed to have successfully filled a vacancy and is reclassified to another position at a higher rate of pay or in a higher pay grade, such employee shall receive the higher rate of pay or a pay increase of one step, or the entrance rate for the new position, whichever is applicable.

Section 15.3 Acting in a Higher-Rated Job

A. Where a group of employees are transferred from a job in one Department, Bureau or District to a job in another Department, Bureau or District for one day or more, and said employees are directed to and do perform, or are held accountable for, substantially all of the duties and responsibilities of the job, and the job is higher-rated, said employees shall be paid the higher rate for all such time from the first day of the assignment. For example, employees in Forestry or Asphalt are directed by the Employer to be Sanitation Laborers. Such transfers shall not occur on more than five

work days in succession, nor on more than five work days in any month, when employees are laid off from the department to which the transfer occurs and are qualified for the assignments.

B. An employee who is directed to and does perform, or who is held accountable for, substantially all of the duties and responsibilities of a higher-rated job in any Laborers' Bargaining Unit for one day or more shall be paid at the higher rate for all such time from the first day of the assignment. Past practices as to car allowances shall continue for the term of this Agreement. The Employer will equitably rotate such assignments on the basis of seniority among the employees at the work location who have the then present ability to do the job without further training.

Employees paid for acting in a higher-rated job shall be paid as if they had been promoted to the higher-rated job.

The time limits for such individual assignments to higher-rated jobs shall be 90 days, except where a regular incumbent is on leave of absence, in which case it shall be 6 months. The time limits may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties.

The Employer shall not rotate employees in order to circumvent the payment provision of this section.

If the Employer continues to require the performance of the duties of the higher-rated job beyond the time limits herein, the Employer shall post and fill the job as a permanent vacancy under this Agreement. If the employee who has been paid for acting in a higher-rated job also is the successful bidder when the job is posted as a permanent vacancy, where applicable the said employee's seniority date for purposes of longevity pay increases shall be the date the employee initially was paid for acting in the higher-rated job, provided the employee had continued to perform in the higher-rated job without interruption.

Section 15.4 Acting in a Lower-Rated Job

Any employee who works in a lower-paid classification temporarily shall be paid his/her regular rate.

Section 15.5 Detailing

Detailing is the temporary transfer of an employee to a work assignment within his/her job classification geographically removed from the employee's normal work site.

Individual Employees shall not be detailed for more than 10 days unless the Employer gives notice to the Union of its need to do so and confers with the Union upon request. In any event, no such assignment may extend beyond 60 days or up to 90 days in an emergency without the agreement of the parties and such assignments are subject to the volunteer and rotation requirements, below, of this section.

The Employer shall notify the employees in advance of the requirements for said detailing and shall seek volunteers among the employees who have the then present ability to perform the work required without further training. If there are more volunteers than there are assignments, selections shall be made on the basis of seniority. If there are insufficient volunteers, the Employer shall assign the detailing by inverse seniority, starting with the least senior first, and to rotate such assignments within each calendar year. The employee's supervisor may, within his/her discretion, accept an employee's refusal to be detailed, provided that such acceptance shall not be unreasonably denied.

Thirty days' advance notice of detailing shall be given to the Union and the employees if the need to detail is known; otherwise, as soon as reasonably possible.

Section 15.6 - Balancing the Workforce and Reassignment Procedure

The Employer's movement of employees from one location, shift, or day off schedule to another shall not be subject to the provisions of Sections 15.1 and 15.2 if there is not a net increase in the number of employees in the affected classification(s) in the affected locations, shifts, or day off schedule.

If the Employer intends to reduce the number of employees in a job classification at a location, shift, or day off schedule and reassign them to another location, shift, or day off schedule, the Employer shall seek volunteers among the employees in the affected job classification, provided that the volunteers have the then present ability to perform the work required without further training.

If there are more volunteers than there are assignments, such reassignments shall be made on the basis of seniority. If there are insufficient volunteers available, the Employer shall reassign employees using reverse seniority, provided that the employees have the then present ability to perform the required work.

An employee being reassigned under this provision may file a transfer request under Section 15.2(A) to return to his/her original location, shift, or day off schedule. Said request, which must be made within sixty (60) days of reassignment, shall be valid for a period of twelve (12) months after date of reassignment, and shall have preference over all other transfer requests for the original location, shift, or day off schedule. Within thirty (30) calendar days of a reassignment, the Union shall be notified of the name of any employee who is being reassigned, the effective date of the reassignment, and the location, shift, and day off schedule from and to which the employee is being reassigned.

ARTICLE 16 TOOLS AND EQUIPMENT

All tools and equipment determined by the Employer to be used on the job shall be supplied, maintained and replaced by the Employer, except as to any said tools and equipment supplied by employees as of the date of the execution of this Agreement.

Commencing January 1, 1989, the Employer agrees to provide to Sanitation Laborers the following items of apparel:

One (1) pair steel toed boots or shoes once a year.

One (1) rain poncho once a year.

Two (2) pair of gloves each year.

One (1) safety vest once a year, as needed.

Effective January 1, 1993, the Employer will reimburse all other members of the bargaining unit \$50.00 per year toward the cost of steel-toes shoes or boots if they present a receipt showing the purchase of such equipment. Upon mutual agreement of the parties, the Employer may institute a commissary for the purchase of steel-toed shoes or boots in lieu of the \$50.00 payment.

Safety vests will be provided once a year to additional members of the bargaining unit as needed for safety purposes. Such titles shall be determined by the Safety Committee, (Article 17).

ARTICLE 17 HEALTH AND SAFETY

Section 17.1 - Safety

- (a) The Employer shall provide a safe and healthful working environment for employees covered by this agreement including in accordance with applicable federal and state occupational safety and health laws, and shall maintain in good and safe working condition all equipment necessary for the safe and proper performance of the job.
- **(b)** In furtherance of those efforts, a joint safety committee shall be established which shall be composed of six (6) representatives of the Union Coalition and six (6) representatives of the Employer. The purpose of the committee shall be to discuss, examine and to make recommendations concerning occupational safety and health issues affecting employees. All recommendations of the committee with respect to safety and health issues

shall be submitted in writing to the appropriate Department Head with a copy to the Union and the Director of Labor Relations. The Department Head shall promptly issue a written response to the committee as to the Department's views regarding the committee's recommendations.

The parties may decide, from time to time, to refer certain safety issues and concerns to the personnel of the affected Department(s) responsible for safety matters and Union representatives of the affected employee(s). The Department safety personnel will meet and confer with a representative of the affected Union about such issues and report back to the Committee on any decisions or recommendations concerning them.

- **(c)** The joint safety committee shall meet at least once a month, or otherwise by mutual agreement.
- (d) The parties agree and understand that if an employee is faced with an unsafe working condition, the employee is required to perform the task in question unless the employee's performance of an assigned task presents the strong likelihood of subjecting the employee to imminent danger of death or serious injury. If the employee, with no reasonable alternative, refuses in good faith to perform that task and expose himself to that dangerous condition, the employee will not be subject to discipline. In order to avoid discipline under this paragraph, the condition must be of such a nature that a reasonable person, under the circumstances, would conclude that there is a real, substantial, and imminent danger of death or serious injury. In addition, the employee must also have sought from the Employer, and have been unable to obtain, correction of the situation before refusing to perform the task in question.

Section 17.2 - Safety Committee

A joint safety committee shall be appointed with an equal number of Union and Employer representatives (no more than 5 each). The purpose of the Committee will be to discuss work standard or operational safety issues and to make recommendations for improvements it may deem appropriate, except for the Bureau of Sanitation where such issues are addressed in Article 18 of this Agreement. The Committee shall meet once each month, or otherwise by mutual agreement. Formal recommendations of the Committee shall be submitted in writing to the appropriate Department Head with a copy to the Union and the Director of Labor Relations.

The Department Head shall promptly issue a report to the Committee as to the Department's views regarding the Committee's recommendations. Grievances regarding the reasonableness of any workload standard which the Union(s) believes will jeopardize the safety of their members may be initiated at the Department Head step of the grievance pro cedure. The parties shall meet within 10 working days of receipt of the grievance by the Department Head to attempt to resolve the issues. If the issue is not resolved the grievance may be submitted to arbitration.

ARTICLE 18 WORKLOADS

Section 18.1 - SWLMC

The Employer and Local 1001 agree to establish a joint Sanitation Workloads Labor-Management Committee (SWLMC) to review Union and employee safety concerns in refuse collection. The SWLMC will also serve as the initial reviewing body for workload and safety grievances filed in accordance with the expedited grievance and arbitration provisions of this Article and is empowered to make recommendations for resolution of such grievances to the Employer representative charged with rendering a decision at the discussion step of the expedited grievance and arbitration process described below.

Section 18.2 - Procedures

The SWLMC will consist of six members. Upon execution of this Agreement the Employer will designate three members and the Local Union will designate three members. The Committee will select a chairperson from among its members at each meeting. The chair of the Committee meetings will be alternated at each meeting. Formal recommendations of the committee shall be submitted in writing to the commissioner of Streets and Sanitation with a copy to the Union and the Director of Labor Relations

The commissioner shall promptly issue a report to the Committee responding directly and fully as to the Department's views regarding the Committee's recommendations.

The committee will meet at the call of either the Union or the employer members at times mutually agreeable to both parties but, in any event, such meetings will be held at least four times during each calendar year.

Section 18.3 - Review of Standards

The SWLMC will review any standards as may currently be used or may be formulated by the Employer for refuse collection to determine if such standards are safe. Also, any change in the mode of refuse collection as to routes, crew size, collection methods and equipment design will be reviewed by the Committee to determine the impact of such changes on safety.

Similarly, any standards as may be formulated for refuse collection resulting from the introduction or expanded use of technologically advanced equipment will be reviewed by the Committee to determine the impact of such changes on safety.

The Committee will compile a written report on any investigation of work-loads which it undertakes, including recommendations for adjustments in operations necessary to effectuate a safe refuse collection program.

The Employer will respond to the committee's report in writing, indicating acceptance of the Committee's recommendations or reasons for not accepting those recommendations.

Section 18.4 - Data Requests

The Employer will cooperate with the SWLMC, by responding to reasonable data requests from any party on the SWLMC with regard to employee safety concerns in refuse collection.

Reasonable requests for data shall include, but are not limited to, the following:

- 1. Accident/Injury Reports
- 2. Tonnage Work Sheets
- 3. Safety Training Reports
- 4. Overtime Reports
- 5. Safety Rules
- 6. Crew Sheets
- 7. Routing Work Sheets
- 8. Living Unit Surveys
- 9. Recap Sheets
- 10. Mode of Refuse collection Status Reports
- 11. Guidelines for Refuse Collection routing
- 12. Ward Maps/Routing Schedules

Section 18.5 - Advance Notice

The Union will receive thirty (30) days advance notice of the implementation of any workload standard related to the collection of refuse and the Employer shall not implement said standard during this 30 day period.

Section 18.6 - Expedited Grievances

The reasonableness of any workload standard which the Union believes will jeopardize the health and safety of employees in the Department of Streets and Sanitation may be grieved through the expedited grievance and arbitration procedure described in this Article.

Section 18.7 - Expedited Arbitration

The Union may utilize the expedited grievance and arbitration procedures of this Article to process any grievance arising as a result of the imposition of workload standards in the Department of Streets and Sanitation.

Section 18.8 - Expedited Procedure

An expedited grievance and arbitration procedure is hereby established to deal with grievances stemming from the imposition of workload standards in

the Department of Streets and Sanitation. Such grievances will be presented initially to the SWLMC which will investigate the grievance and present its findings and recommendations to the Employer and the Union within five (5) working days of receiving the grievance, unless other time limits are accepted by the parties. The results of the Committee's investigation will be discussed within five (5) working days thereafter and the commissioner of Streets and Sanitation or his/her designee will render a written decision within two (2) working days of said meeting. If the issue remains unresolved, the parties will immediately select an arbitrator in accordance with the procedure established in the regular grievance and arbitration process. Arbitrators selected must commence hearings on the respective grievances within the next ten working days. Subject to the parties' agreement to extend more time for the consideration of difficult issues, the arbitrator will conclude all hearings no later than five working days following the commencement of such hearing and will render a final and binding written decision no later than ten working days following the close of such hearing.

ARTICLE 19 CAREER ADVANCEMENT

Section 19.1 - Career Advancement

Employees who have been promoted out of the bargaining unit shall, for 12 months, be permitted to return to their former job classification in the bargaining unit, in the event of layoff, provided the Employer determines the job is vacant or is occupied by an employee with less seniority who can be displaced through the exercise of seniority rights in accordance with the layoff, recall and break-in-service provisions of this Agreement.

An employee who has been promoted out of the bargaining unit shall, within 6 months of the date of his/her promotion, have the right to return to the bargaining unit if the Employer determines the job is vacant, or if the job is not vacant, the said employee shall be placed on a reinstatement list.

Section 19.2 - Training

The Employer shall make available to employees its on-the-job or other training programs, except management training, in accordance with the Employer's rules, to the same extent as such training is available to other employees. If there are more applicants for training than there are places available, employees shall be chosen on a seniority basis. Such training programs may be to higher level positions in the employee's Bureau or Department or may be outside of the bargaining unit.

Section 19.3 - Labor Management Training Committee

A joint labor-management committee shall be established for the purpose of considering joint Union-Employer training programs aimed at preparing applicants for entry to a bargaining unit position or preparing an employee for advancement to a higher level position outside their bargaining unit.

ARTICLE 20 SUB-CONTRACTING

Section 20.1 - Subcommittee

- (a) Within 10 days of ratification of this Agreement, the Employer and the Union shall establish a permanent subcommittee on subcontracting. The subcommittee shall meet from time to time, or at the request of either the Union or Employer members of the Committee, to examine all potential subcontracting situations to determine how such work could alternatively be, or continue to be, performed by the Employer except in emergency situations.
- **(b)** It is the policy of the Employer to involve the Union in an early and timely manner in the Employer's decision-making process concerning potential subcontracting in order for the Union to provide its views as to the desirability and feasibility of proposed subcontracting, and to suggest alternatives to the Employer. Therefore, during the Employer's process of considering whether to subcontract a particular operation, but before the Employer gives Public Notice to outside contractors to submit bids, the Union shall be informed and the subcommittee provided for in Section 20.1(a) above shall meet. At such meeting(s), the Union shall be informed as to the reasons why subcontracting is being
- contemplated, the nature and extent of the work to be done, any possible impact on the bargaining unit, and other information pertinent to the consideration of the proposed subcontracting.
- **(c)** Should the Employer determine, following the meeting(s) of the subcommittee, to seek bids from potential outside contractors or to otherwise pursue subcontracting, the Employer shall so advise the Union at a meeting of the subcommittee. Thereafter, the Employer members of the subcommittee will work cooperatively with the Union so that the Union may submit proposals as provided in Sections 20.2 and 20.3.

Section 20.2 - Prevailing Rate Jobs

(a) As to prevailing rate jobs covered by this Agreement, the Employer will attempt to have employees perform bargaining unit work where practicable. Bid specifications or guidelines which will be used by or required from contractors will be provided to the Union at the same time as made public

- or conveyed to potential contractors, including a description of the work to be performed, any known impact upon bargaining unit employees, and other pertinent data necessary for the Union to submit proposals under this Article. This shall include, upon request of the Union, specific cost information or analyses or comparisons prepared by or in the possession of the Employer concerning labor, materials, equipment or other costs involved in the potential subcontracting. Any other information utilized by the Employer in determining whether to subcontract, or to which bidder to award a contract, will be made available to the Union upon request. The Employer will not deny a request by the Union for a specific document under this Section solely for the reason that the Employer did not rely on it in the decision to subcontract the particular work in question.
- **(b)** The Employer will provide the Union with the proposed awardee's proposal. Within ten (10) working days of receipt thereof, the Union will provide the Employer with any proposal it intends to make. Within ten (10) working days thereafter, the subcommittee will meet, review the proposals of the Union and compare such proposals to any bid or proposal being considered for acceptance in order to comply with this Article. The Employer's decision shall be communicated to the Union and shall not be unreasonably delayed by this process.
- **(c)** Nothing shall prevent the parties at any time up until acceptance of the outside contractor's bid from agreeing that the bid request be withdrawn and the work be performed by the Employer's employees.
- (d) As to prevailing rate jobs covered by this Agreement, the Employer shall not contract or subcontract out bargaining unit work to any person, contractor or Employer who is not in compliance with the area standards established under and pursuant to the formula used by the United States Department of Labor in administering the Davis-Bacon Act. Notice of any such contracting or subcontracting shall be given to the Union at least 30 days prior to its effective date. The notice shall be in writing and shall contain the name and address of the party who will perform the work, a description of the work to be performed and any other relevant data to enable the Union to determine compliance with this Section. In the event such party is determined not to be in compliance with the said area standards, the Employer shall withhold payouts and shall not contract or subcontract further with any such party until the Union and the Employer receive a written and enforceable assurance of compliance.

Section 20.3 - Non-Prevailing Rate Jobs

As to non-prevailing rate jobs, the Employer will attempt to have employees perform bargaining unit work where practicable; however, the Employer reserves the right to contract out work for reasons of efficiency or economy. Bid specifications for guidelines which will be used by or required from contractors will be provided to the Union at thesame time as made public or conveyed to potential contractors including a description of the work to be performed, any known impact upon bargaining unit employees and other relevant data necessary for the Union to submit proposal under the article. The City will provide the Union with the proposed awardee's proposal. Within 10 working days of receipt thereof, the Union will provide the City with any proposal. Within 10 working days thereafter, the committee established under Section 20.1 will meet, review the proposals of the Union and compare such proposals to any bid or proposal being considered for acceptance in order to comply with Section 10.1. The City's decision shall be communicated to the Union and shall not be unreasonably delayed by this process. All subcontracting of work covered by this Section 20.3 shall conform to the requirements of Section 20.1 and 20.2 above.

Section 20.4 - Layoff of Employees

If bargaining unit employees would be laid off by the proposed subcontracting, the Employer shall make available, on a seniority basis, equal-rated permanent jobs the Employer has declared to be vacant in the Department, or other departments, in that order, provided the laid off employees have the then present ability to perform the required work without further training. However, the employee shall be provided with a reasonable amount of orientation to allow him or her to perform the work.

Prior to sub-contracting of bargaining unit work, the Employer, the Union, and the proposed sub-contractor shall meet to discuss the employment of employees subject to layoff. The Employer will request and urge that the sub-contractor hire laid off employees.

If employees are permanently terminated as a result of subcontracting, the Employer shall, upon written request from the Union, negotiate with the Union as to the effects of said subcontracting on such terminated employees within the meaning of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act. Any employee laid off as a result of subcontracting shall also have the same rights as provided in Section 21.4 of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 21 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

Section 21.1 - Definition

A technological change is a change in equipment or a change in process or method of operation which diminishes the total number of employee hours required to operate a department. An employee whose services shall no longer be required as a result of such change shall be considered to be displaced by a technological change. The term shall not include layoffs

caused by economic conditions, variations in service requirements, or any temporary or seasonal interruption of work.

Section 21.2 - Notification of Union

In the event of technological change the employer agrees to notify the Union, if possible, at least 90 days in advance of its intentions, but in no case will the Employer provide less than 30 days' notice of the contemplated change; such notice to the Union will be in writing and will include, but not be limited to the following information:

- 1. A description of the nature of the change;
- 2. The date on which the Employer proposes to effect the change;
- 3. The approximate number, type and location of employees likely to be affected by the change; and
- 4. The effects the change may be expected to have on the employee's working conditions and terms of employment.

Section 21.3 - Meeting with Union

The Employer, upon request of the Union, shall meet with the Union concerning the implementation of any technological changes. The meeting shall take place within 5 days after the Employer receives the Union's request.. The Employer and the Union shall in good faith attempt to mutually resolve any employee problems resulting from the implementation of said technological changes, with due regard for the needs of the Employer.

Section 21.4 - Non-Prevailing Rate Jobs

In the event employees are to be displaced by technological change, the Employer will consider within its budgetary and manpower needs the following courses of action:

- 1. The Employer will first consider the feasibility of displacing employees through attrition (e.g., death, voluntary quits, retirement and discharge for cause).
- 2. If the Employer determines attrition does not meet its needs, said employees shall be entitled to exercise their layoff and bumping rights under this Agreement.
- 3. Said employees who still may be displaced, notwithstanding said bumping rights, may elect to (a) be trained to perform the work required by the Employer in the vacant positions created by said technological change before the Employer hires and trains new employees for said vacant positions; or (b) fill another position determined by the Employer to be vacant, subject to the conditions set forth in Sections 15.1 and 15.2 of this Agreement; or (c) be trained for another position determined by the Employer to be vacant before the Employer hires and trains new employees for said vacant position.

If employees after all of the above courses of action still are displaced, the employees will be placed on a list for reinstatement and may exercise their seniority rights in accordance with and subject to the recall and break-in-service provisions of this Agreement.

If employees are permanently terminated as a result of technological change, the Employer shall, upon written request from the Union, negotiate with the Union as to the effects of said technological change on such terminated employees within the meaning of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act.

Section 21.5 - Union Jurisdiction

Jurisdiction over the new machinery, equipment or materials, or the change in work methods or operations affecting bargaining unit work shall remain assigned to the Union.

ARTICLE 22 SEPARABILITY

If any part of this Agreement is determined to be invalid by a Court of Law, all other provisions shall remain in full force and effect; the Employer and Union agree to immediately negotiate a substitute for the invalidated Article, Section or portion thereof.

ARTICLE 23 DUES CHECK-OFF AND FAIR SHARE FEE

Section 23.1 - Check-Off

The employer, upon receipt of a validly executed written authorization card, shall deduct Union dues and initiation fees from the payroll checks of all employees so authorizing the deductions in an amount certified by the Local Union, and shall remit such deductions on a monthly basis to the Local Union. Authorization for such deduction shall be irrevocable unless revoked by written notice to the Employer and the Union during the fifteen (15) day period prior to the expiration of the local Union Agreement. The Union shall indemnify, defend and hold the Employer harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability, including damages, attorney's fees and court and other costs, that shall arise out of, or by reason of action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with Sections 23.1, 23.2, 23.3 and 23.4 of this Article, or in reliance on any list, notice, certification or assignment furnished under any of such provisions or in reliance uponemployee payroll deduction authorization cards

submitted by the Union to the Employer.

The Employer shall provide to the Union within thirty (30) days, name, address, classification, rate of salary and starting date of any new employee hired into the Union's bargaining unit.

Section 23.2 - Fair Share

It is further agreed that 30 days after the later of the execution of this Agreement or the employee's date of hire, the Employer shall deduct from each paycheck of employees who are not members of the Union an amount as certified by the Financial Secretary of the Union and shall remit deductions to the Union at the same time that the dues check-off is remitted.

It is understood that the amount of deduction from said non-member bargaining unit employees will not exceed the regular monthly union dues and represents the employee's fair share cost of the collective bargaining process, contract administration and pursuing matters affecting wages, hours and other conditions of employment.

Section 23.3 - IPLRA

Nothing in this Agreement shall be inconsistent with Section 6(g) of the Illinois Public Labor Relations Act in protecting the right of non-association of employees based upon the bona fide religious tenets or teachings of a Church or other religious body of which such employees are members.

Section 23.4 - Maintenance of Membership

Each employee who on the effective date of this Agreement is a member of the Union, and each employee who becomes a member after that date, shall, as a condition of employment, maintain his/her membership in the Union during the term of this Agreement.

All employees who are not members of the Union shall be required, as a condition of employment, 30 days after the later of the execution of this Agreement or their hire date, to pay a fair share of the cost of the collective bargaining process and contract administration and pursuing matters affecting wages, hours and other conditions of employment.

ARTICLE 24 WAGES

Section 24.1 - Rates

The wage/salary rates for employees covered by this Agreement shall be set forth in the Appendices attached hereto and made a part of this Agreement.

Section 24.2 - Prevailing Rate Jobs

- (a) Effective July 1, 1999, employees covered by this agreement shall continue to receive the hourly rate being paid to crafts or job classifications doing similar kinds of work in Cook County pursuant to the formula currently used by the United States Department of Labor in administering the Davis-Bacon Act as is currently being paid to said employees as set forth in Appendix A appended to and made a part of this agreement.
- **(b)** Effective July 1 of each year of this agreement beginning in 2000, the wage rate referred to in the immediately preceding section shall be adjusted to reflect the hourly wage rates effective on such dates being paid to crafts or job classifications doing similar work in Cook county pursuant to the formula specified in Section (a) above and as set forth in Appendix A. In the event the hourly wage rates effective July of each year covered by this Agreement are established at an effective date later than July 1, then such rates, when established, shall be paid as of said effective date. In no event will the Employer adjust said wage rates more than one time in any calendar year.

Section 24.3 - Non-Prevailing Rate Jobs

Employees on the payroll on the following effective dates who are working in the job classifications listed in Columns 1 and 2 in the attached schedule shall receive the following increases in their rates of pay.

Employees who are employed in job classifications not traditionally covered by the prevailing wage or other established Union rate, and who are covered by the general increase, shall receive the following increases:

effective 1/1/00 1.5% effective 7/1/00 2.5% effective 7/1/01 3.0% effective 7/1/02 2.5% effective 1/1/03 1.5%

All employees receiving these increases who are on the payroll as of the effective date of this Agreement, as well as persons who have retired between July 1, 1999 and the effective date of this Agreement, shall be paid the additional sum of \$350.00.

All incumbent employees covered by this Agreement who are currently on the salary schedule in Appendix D herein, shall be placed on a new 12-step salary schedule as set forth in Appendix F, effective July 1, 2000. The 12-step schedule will be administered in the same fashion and under the same historical practices as the current 10-step salary schedule. Incumbent employees will be placed on the new schedule at the step in their grade which most closely approximates their then-current pay rate, it being understood that no employee will receive less than his or her current pay rate.

Such employees who are placed on said schedule will receive an adjustment in their wage rate of not less than 2%, which may be satisfied by the employees' immediate receipt on July 1, 2000 of a step increase to which they may be eligible as a result of their placement on the schedule and their continuous service date. Should this guarantee result in the employee receiving a monthly and annual pay rate which is higher than the amount that should be paid to the employee relative to his or her placement on the new salary schedule, the employee shall receive that higher amount until the employee reaches his or her next step in the salary schedule, whereupon he or she shall receive the pay rate appropriate to that step in the schedule. The placement of the employees on the new schedule will not change their current anniversary date; however, if an employee receives a step increase as a result of his or her placement on the salary schedule, that may result in the employee receiving a new anniversary date, in accordance with the City's historic practice.

Section 24.4 - Sanitation Laborers

The parties agree that sanitation laborers who work on alley or combination alley-curb routes and who receive a \$.50 per hour premium for hours worked when the Employer assigns 2 rather than 3 laborers to the crew and the crew's assignment is to manually dump 55-gallon drums of refuse into trucks on alley or combination alley-curb routes shall continue to receive said premium provided they continue to work with 55-gallon drums and that said premium shall cease to be paid to any sanitation laborer who is not assigned to manually dump 55-gallon drums of refuse. The Union recognizes the desirability of having the Employer's cart system implemented in as many wards as the Employer determines is feasible, and towards that end the Union agrees to urge and support the Employer's cart system throughout the City and to cooperate with the Employer toward this goal.

Section 24.5 - Special Wage Increases

For the life of this Agreement, the City will pay the same cents per hour increase that is paid to Laborers receiving the prevailing rate wage increase to Laborers receiving the "Union rate" in the classifications of Sanitation Laborer, Tree Trimmer I-II, Crib Keeper, Dump Foreman and Laborer (6325).

Effective January 1, 2000, the City will pay a structural adjustment of \$.50/hour to the base rates of the following titles: Watchman (6327, 6328 and 6330); Dump Foreman (8114); and Laborer (Water)(6326). Effective January 1, 2000, the City will pay a structural adjustment of \$.80/hour to the Airport Maintenance Foreman (7005) for a total differential of \$1.00/hour above Laborer Aviation (9533).

Effective January 1, 2001, the City will pay a one-time step increase to the District Clerk and Ward Clerk, and will regrade the following titles one grade: Field Service Specialist I, II and III; Field Supervisor; Field Vehicle Investigator; Airport Operations Supervisor I; and Administrative Assistant I.

Section 24.6 - Automobile Reimbursement

Employees who are required by the Employer to use their own automobiles in the performance of their job shall receive mileage reimbursement at the then effective rate recognized by the Internal Revenue Service, with a maximum of \$200 per month. On the effective date of this Agreement, the maximum reimbursement will increase to \$250. Employees seeking mileage reimbursement must submit that request as a form provided by the Employer. Payment for mileage expenses will be made on a monthly basis. In the event that during the life of this Agreement the Employer shall implement for any group of employees an automobile expense reimbursement program which is more favorable to employees than the provisions of this paragraph, upon notice from the Union, the Employer will meet and discuss with representatives of the Union the possible application of said new program to employees covered by this Agreement.

Section 24.7 -Payment of Wages

- (a) All regular base wages will be paid to employees not later than the next regular pay day following the end of the payroll period in which it is earned. All overtime or premium pay shall be paid to employees not later than the second regular pay day following the end of the payroll period in which it is earned. In the event of an arbitration involving a dispute arising solely under this Section, the losing party will pay the entire amount of the arbitrator's fee.
- **(b)** In the event an employee's pay check, at the time specified in paragraph (a) above, fails to include all of the regular base, overtime and/or premium pay to which he/she is entitled, the Department will correct that shortage provided the employee promptly notifies the Department's timekeeper in writing. If the Department concludes that there is a shortage in the employee's paycheck, and if the amount in question exceeds \$100.00, the Department will submit a supplemental payroll to the Comptroller to cover the shortage, and will issue the employee a check in that amount within five (5) working days after the timekeeper is notified of the employee's complaint. Shortages less than \$100.00 will be added to the employee's next regular pay check.
- **(c)** Should an employee not receive this supplemental check (for a sum greater than \$100.00) within the aforementioned five (5) day period, the Employer will pay to the employee the sum of \$5.00 for every pay period thereafter until the full supplemental check is received.
- **(d)** It is understood that pay shortages relating to newly-hired employees, persons returning from leaves of absence (including but not limited to duty disability), overtime earned under the City's emergency snow removal

program, and inaccuracies due to changes in payroll deductions, are excluded from the provisions of this Section. This paragraph does not supersede any other payment obligations with respect to the payments referred to in this paragraph which may be contained elsewhere in this Agreement.

(e) In order to provide a basis for ongoing discussion concerning the City's payroll practices, the parties will form a Labor Management Committee consisting of four (4) persons appointed respectively by the City and by the Coalition. The City's members of the Committee will consist of representatives from the Department of Personnel, the Office of Budget and Management, the Comptroller and the Director of Labor Relations. The Coalition, as it shall determine, shall select four (4) representatives to serve as members of the Committee. The Committee will meet not less than once a year, or more frequently as the need may arise, to review ongoing issues regarding payroll, compliance with this Section, or other issues of mutual concern which may arise during the life of the parties' Agreement.

ARTICLE 25 DRUG TESTING

Section 25.1 - Policy Statement

The City of Chicago's essential mission is to provide services to its citizens in a safe and economic manner. The parties to this Agreement recognize that drug and alcohol abuse in the workplace has a deleterious effect on the health and safety of employees, as well as their morale and productivity, all of which creates an undue burden on the persons which the City and the employees covered by this Agreement serve. Furthermore, the economic cost of providing health care services to employees who abuse drugs and alcohol has put an increasing burden on the City's finances.

The Employer and the Union maintain a strong commitment to protect people and property, and to provide a safe working environment. To this end, the employer has also established its confidential Employee Assistance Program for employees with personal problems, including alcohol and substance abuse, and the parties to this Agreement urge employees who have such problems who utilize the Program's services.

To maintain a workplace which provides a safe and health work environment for all employees, the following drug and alcohol program is also established.

Section 25.2 Definitions

- (a) Alcohol: Ethyl alcohol
- **(b) Prohibited Items & Substances:** all illegal drugs and controlled substances, alcoholic beverages, and drug paraphernalia in the possession of, or being used by, an employee on the job or the premises of the Employer.

- **(c) Employer Premises:** all property, facilities, land, buildings, structures, automobiles, trucks and other vehicles owned, leased or used by the Employer on job sites or work locations and over which the Employer has authority as employer.
 - (d) Employee: all persons covered by this Agreement.
- **(e)** Accident: an event resulting in injury to a person requiring medical attention or causing significant damage to property to which an employee contributed as a direct or indirect cause.
- **(f)** Reasonable Cause: erratic or unusual behavior by an employee, including but not limited to noticeable imbalance, incoherence and disorientation, which would lead a person of ordinary sensibilities to conclude that the employee is under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol.
- **(g) Under the Influence:** any mental, emotional, sensory or physical impairment due to the use of drugs or alcohol.
- **(h) Test:** the taking and analysis of any body component sample, whether by blood, breath, urine, or in any other scientifically reliable manner, for the purpose of identifying, measuring or quantifying the presence or absence of drugs, alcohol or any metabolite thereof.

Section 25.3 Disciplinary Action

- (a) All employees must report to work in a physical condition that will enable them to perform their jobs in a safe manner. Further, employees shall not use, possess, dispense or receive prohibited items or substances on or at the Employer's premises, nor shall they report to work under the influence of drugs and/or alcohol.
- **(b)** When, based upon the direct observation of two supervisors, the Employer has reasonable cause to believe that an employee is under the influence of a prohibited substance, the Employer shall have the right to subject that employee to a drug and alcohol test. At the Employer's discretion, the employee may be placed on administrative leave with pay until test results are available. If the test results prove negative, the employee shall be reinstated. In other cases, the Employer will terminate all employees who:
 - i) test positive for drug and/or alcohol use;
 - ii) refuse to cooperate with testing procedures;
 - iii) are found to be under the influence of drugs or alcohol while on duty and on the Employer's premises;
 - iv) are found in possession of alcohol, drugs or drug para phernalia, or are found selling or distributing drugs or drug paraphernalia, on the Employer's premises.
- **(c)** All adverse employment action taken against an employee under this program shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedures of this Agreement.

Section 25.4 Drug and Alcohol Testing

- **(a)** The Employer may require drug and/or alcohol testing under the following conditions:
 - a test may be administered in the event that two super visors have reasonable cause to believe that an employee has reported to work under the influence of or is at work under the influence of drugs or alcohol.
 - (ii) a test may be required if an employee is involved in a workplace accident or fighting;
 - (iii) a test may be required as part of a follow-up to counseling or rehabilitation for substance abuse for up to a one year period.
- **(b)** Employees to be tested will be required to sign a consent form and chain of custody form, assuring proper documentation and accuracy. If an employee refuses to sign a consent form authorizing the test, he or she will be subject to termination.
- **(c)** Drug and alcohol testing will be conducted by an independent laboratory accredited by NIDA or any successor agency, and may consist of either blood or urine tests, or both. The Employer reserves the right to utilize a breathalyzer to test for the presence of alcohol, in lieu of other clinical testing.
- **(d)** Laboratory testing procedures will conform to the procedures specified in NIDA guidelines for federal workplace drug testing programs, dated April 11, 1988 and as may be amended hereafter by the relevant agency of the Department of Health and Human Services.
- **(e)** Initial and confirmatory test results which meet or exceed the cutoff levels for drugs set forth in the NIDA guidelines (and as they may be amended) shall be regarded as "positive," and shall presumptively establish that the tested employee was under the influence of drugs.
- **(f)** Initial and confirmatory (or breathalyzer) test results which meet or exceed the level of blood alcohol established in the Illinois Motor Vehicle Act as legal intoxication shall presumptively establish that the tested employee was under the influence of alcohol.
- **(g)** The cost of initial and confirmatory testing will be borne by the Employer.
- (h) Drug and alcohol test results shall be reported to the Commissioner of Personnel or his designee in the manner to be prescribed by the Commissioner. The applicant or incumbent shall be notified of the test results in writing. The Commissioner will inform the applicable department head of any employee who tests positive for alcohol or drugs, who in turn will initiate disciplinary proceedings under Section 25.3 above.
- (i) All urine or blood samples shall be taken in sufficient quantity as to allow for retesting. Any portion not used in the test will be preserved by scientifically reliable means for one (1) year following the test. Any employee

whose test result is positive may elect, at his or her expense, to retested by the same or other laboratory satisfactory to the Commissioner of Personnel, provided that the Employer's testing laboratory shall arrange for transmitting said sample to the second laboratory. Positive results of said retesting shall be conclusive as to the presence of alcohol or drugs. The failure to take a sufficient sample, or to preserve such sample, to allow for retesting, shall not affect the removal from eligibility of an applicant or personnel action, including discharge, of any employee.

(j) No laboratory report or test results shall appear in the incumbent's personnel file unless they are part of a personnel action under this program, but shall be placed in a special locked file maintained by the Commissioner of Personnel, except as such disclosure may be required by this policy, law or ordinance.

Section 25.5 Employee Assistance Program

Employees are encouraged to seek help for a drug or alcohol problem before it deteriorates into a disciplinary matter and may participate if they wish in the voluntary Employee Assistance Program.

ARTICLE 26 INVESTIGATIONS AND PERSONNEL MATTERS

Section 26.1 - POLYGRAPH

No employees shall be required to take a polygraph.

ARTICLE 27 MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Section 27.1 - Management Rights

The Union recognizes that certain rights, powers, and responsibilities belong solely to and are exclusively vested in the Employer, except only as they may be subject to a specific and express obligation of this Agreement. Among these rights, powers, and responsibilities, but not wholly inclusive, are all matters concerning or related to the management of the Employer's operations and the administration thereof, and the direction of the working forces, including (but not limited to) the right to suspend, discipline, or discharge for just cause; to layoff by reason of lack of work, by reason of lack of funds or work, or abolition of a position, or material changes in duties or

organization of the Employer's operations, or other economic reasons; to hire, classify, transfer and assign work, promote, demote, or recall; to make and enforce reasonable rules and regulations, to maintain order and efficiency; to schedule the hours of work; to determine the services, processes, the extent of the Employer's operation, the types and quantities of machinery, equipment and materials to be used, the nature, extent, duration, character and method of operation, including (but not limited to) the right to contract out or subcontract; the right to determine the number of employees and how they shall be employed, and the quality and quantity of workmanship and work required to assure

maximum efficiency of operations; to establish and enforce fair production standards; and to determine the size, number and location of its departments and facilities. All of the provisions of this Article are vested exclusively in the Employer, except as expressly abridged by a specific provision of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 28 RATIFICATION AND TERMINATION

The terms of this Agreement shall be subject to ratification by the City Council of the City of Chicago and concurrent adoption in ordinance form. The Employer and the Union will cooperate to secure this legislative approval.

This Agreement shall be effective as of said date of ratification by the City Counsel and shall remain in full force and effect from said date to June 30, 2003, both inclusive. Thereafter, it shall automatically renew itself from year to year unless at least 60 days and not more than 120 days prior to the termination date or anniversary thereof, either party gives written notice to the other by Certified Mail, return receipt requested, of a desire to amend, add to, subtract from or terminate this Agreement.

In the event such notice of a desire to amend, add to, or subtract from the terms of this Agreement is given the parties shall, within a reasonable time thereafter, enter into negotiations concerning the request.

This Agreement constitutes the entire contract between the Employer and the Union and settles all demands and issues with respect to all matter subject to collective bargaining. The Employer and the Union, therefore, voluntarily waive the right, and each agrees that the other shall not be obligated to bargain collectively with respect to any matter which is subject to collective bargaining whether or not such matter is specifically referred to here in, and even though such matter may not have been within the knowledge or contemplation of the parties at the time this Agreement was negotiated or signed.

In the event the City of Chicago agrees to or authorizes additional vacation, holiday or other paid time off, or voluntary unpaid time off with any other bargaining unit (excluding police and/or fire) during the term of this Agreement, such additional time off shall be granted to all employees covered by this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the parties hereto, by its duly authorized representatives(s), has executed this document as of the 8th day of January, 2001.

CITY OF CHICAGO	LABORERS LOCAL 1001
Ву:	By:
LABORERS LOCAL 1092	LABORERS LOCAL 76
By:	Ву:

APPENDIX A

^{*}graded positions designated by numbers, prevailing rate by PR, union rate by U

CODE	TITLE *GRADE-R	<u>ATE</u>
0301	ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT I	9
7005	AIRPORT MAINTENANCE FOREMAN	PR
7010	AIRPORT OPERATIONS SUPERVISOR I	14
7021	AIRPORT OPERATIONS SUPERVISOR II	15
8205	ASPHALT CUTOUT FOREMAN	PR
8248	ASPHALT FOREMAN	PR
9464	ASPHALT HELPER	PR
9461	ASPHALT RAKER	PR
9462	ASPHALT SMOOTHER	PR
9463	ASPHALT TAMPER	PR
7025	ASSISTANT CHIEF AIRPORT OPERATIONS SUPERVISOR	16
4267	ASSISTANT DIRECTOR SECURITY	16
8166	ASSISTANT DISTRICT SUPERVISOR OF RODENT CONTROL	.12
7915	ASSISTANT FORESTRY SUPERVISOR	13
8269	ASSISTANT SHOP SUPERVISOR	15
7927	ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDANT OF FORESTRY	15
8194	ASSISTANT SUPERVISOR OF STREET CLEANING	13
9539	CEMENT MIXER	PR
7151	CHIEF ORDINANCE ENFORCEMENT OFFICER	11
1819	CHIEF STOREKEEPER	14
0169	CHIEF TIMEKEEPER	14
9411	CONSTRUCTION LABORER	PR
8307	CRIB KEEPER	U
8322	DISPATCHER - ASPHALT	PR
8323	DISPATCHER - CONCRETE	PR
8257	DISTRICT ASPHALT SUPERVISOR	PR
0417	DISTRICT CLERK	10
7940	DISTRICT FOREMAN OF LANDSCAPE MAINTENANCE	9
8164	DISTRICT SUPERVISOR - GRAFFITI REMOVAL SERVICES	17
6288	DISTRICT SUPERVISOR - TRANSPORTATION	14
8165	DISTRICT SUPERVISOR OF RODENT CONTROL	14
7975	DISTRICT TREE FOREMAN	12
7360	DIVER	U
8114	DUMP FOREMAN	U
8114	DUMP FOREMAN after 3/97	PR
7101	EMERGENCY CREW DISPATCHER	PR
6143	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN IV	12
6314	ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN IV	12
0175	FIELD PAYROLL AUDITOR	12

APPENDIX A (cont.)

 $\ensuremath{^{\star}}\xspace$ graded positions designated by numbers, prevailing rate by PR, union rate by U

CODE	<u>TITLE</u>	*GRADE-RATE
6136	FIELD SERVICE SPECIALIST I	11
6137	FIELD SERVICE SPECIALIST II	13
6138	FIELD SERVICE SPECIALIST III	14
6139	FIELD SUPERVISOR	16
6286	FIELD VEHICLE INVESTIGATOR	13
8246	FOREMAN OF CONSTRUCTION LABORERS	PR
8244	FOREMAN OF LABORERS	PR
6316	FOREMAN OF LABORERS	PR
1860	FOREMAN OF PIPE YARD	PR
7916	FORESTRY SUPERVISOR	14
4566	GENERAL FOREMAN OF CONSTRUCTION LABORER	RS PR
8116	GENERAL FOREMAN OF DUMPS	U
8255	GENERAL FOREMAN OF LABORERS	PR
8243	GENERAL FOREMAN OF LABORERS	PR
6322	HAND LABORER	PR
9533	LABORER - AVIATION	PR
9528	LABORER - BUREAU OF ELECTRICITY	PR
6326	LABORER - POLICE	PR
6323	LABORER - REVENUE	PR
6324	LABORER - SANITATION	PR
9534	LABORER - TRANSPORTATION	PR
6325	LABORER - WATER	U
9407	LABORER - WATER DISTRIBUTION	PR
9409	LABORER AS ESTIMAOR IN CHARGE	PR
9408	LABORER AS ESTIMATOR	PR
9402	LABORER ON REPAIRS	PR
8320	MATERIALS DISPATCHER	PR
1535	MATERIALS INSPECTOR	U
1809	ORDER FILLER	8
9530	PARK LABORER	U
9455	PLASTER HELPER	PR
7195	POWER TRUCKER	U
6332	PRINCIPAL STOREKEEPER	10
8051	PUBLIC WAY INSPECTOR I	
8052	PUBLIC WAY INSPECTOR II	
8053	PUBLIC WAY INSPECTOR III	
8054	PUBLIC WAY INSPECTOR IV	
1536	QUALITY ASSURANCE SPECIALIST	13
7152	REFUSE COLLECTION COORDINATOR	14

APPENDIX A (cont.)

*graded positions designated by numbers, prevailing rate by PR, union rate by U

CODE	<u>TITLE</u>	*GRADE-RATE
6305	SAFETY SPECIALIST	13
8171	SECTION FOREMAN	
6331	SENIOR STOREKEEPER	9
9583	SEWER LABORER	PR
9584	SEWER LABORER SUBFOREMAN	PR
9531	SHOP LABORER	PR
1131	SOLID WASTE REPORTING SYSTEM SPECIALIST	13
6308	STORE KEEPER	7
9532	STORES LABORER	PR
8253	STREET REPAIR FOREMAN	PR
0164	SUPERVISING TIMEKEEPER	11
	SUPERVISOR OF FIELD SERVICES I	
7146	SUPERVISOR OF FIELD SERVICES II	
6287	SUPERVISOR OF FIELD VEHICLE INVESTIGATORS	14
8190	SUPERVISOR OF LOT CLEANING	13
0178	SUPERVISOR OF PAYROLL	13
8196	SUPERVISOR OF STREET CLEANING	15
6295	TRAFFIC MAINTENANCE SUPERVISOR	13
	TRAFFIC SURVEY MAN	
3061	TRAINING AGENT I	13
3062	TRAINING AGENT II	14
7972	TREE TRIMMER I	PR
7973	TREE TRIMMER II	PR
7974	TREE TRIMMER III	PR
0416	WARD CLERK	10
6327	WATCHMAN	U
6328	WATCHMAN	U
6330	WATCHMAN	U
9495	WEIGHMASTER	PR
9542	YARD LABORER	PR

APPENDIX B

PREVAILING WAGE RATES

APPENDIX B

PREVAILING WAGE RATES

TITLE CODE	TITLE	7/1/99	7/1/00	7/1/01	7/1/02	7/1/03
7005	AIRPORT MAINTENANCE FOREMAN	18.92	20.78	22.02		
8205	ASPHALT CUTOUT FOREMAN	25.00	26.06	27.55		
8248	ASPHALT FOREMAN	25.00	26.06	27.55		
9464	ASPHALT HELPER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
	as Jackhamerman - Paintman-Raker	24.62	25.68	26.92		
	as Smoother - Tamper	24.42	25.48	26.72		
9461	ASPHALT RAKER	24.62	25.68	26.92		
	as Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
9462	ASPHALT SMOOTHER	24.42	25.48	26.72		
	as Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
9463	ASPHALT TAMPER	24.42	25.48	26.72		
	as Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
9539	CEMENT MIXER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Jackhammerman	24.62	25.68	26.92		
9411	CONSTRUCTION LABORER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Jackhammerman	24.70	25.76	27.00		
	as Mucker	24.57	25.63	26.87		
	as Subforeman	24.90	25.96	27.45		
	as Underground Laborer	24.47	25.53	26.77		
8322	DISPATCHER - ASPHALT	24.35	25.41	26.65		
8323	DISPATCHER - CONCRETE	24.35	25.41	26.65		
8257	DISTRICT ASPHALT SUPERVISOR	4,383.60	4,567.33	4,825.60		
8114	DUMP FOREMAN - AFTER 3/97	22.70	23.76	25.50		
7101	EMERGENCY CREW DISPATCHER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
8246	FOREMAN OF CONSTRUCTION LABORERS	25.20	26.26	27.75		
8244	FOREMAN OF LABORERS	25.20	26.26	27.75		
6316	FOREMAN OF LABORERS	25.20	26.26	27.75		
1860	FOREMAN OF PIPE YARD	25.20	26.26	27.75		
4566	GENERAL FOREMAN OF CONST. LABORERS	28.49	29.55	31.04		
8255	GENERAL FOREMAN OF LABORERS	4,449.47	4,633.20	4,891.47		
8243	GENERAL FOREMAN OF LABORERS	4,449.47	4,633.20	4,891.47		
6322	HAND LABORER	9.21	13.21	13.96		
9533	LABORER - AVIATION	18.72	19.78	21.02		
9528	LABORER BUREAU OF ELECTRICITY	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
	as Jackhamerman	24.62	25.68	26.92		
6326	LABORER - POLICE	17.98	19.04	20.28		
6323	LABORER - REVENUE	24.35	25.41	26.65		
6324	LABORER - SANITATION	20.97	22.03	23.27		
		=				

79 80

APPENDIX B (cont.)

APPENDIX B (cont.)

PREVAILING WAGE RATES

PREVAILING WAGE RATES

TITLE CODE	TITLE	7/1/99	7/1/00	7/1/01	7/1/02	7/1/03
9534	LABORER - TRANSPORTATION	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9407	LABORER WATER DISTRIBUTION	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Bottomman, or Jackhammerman	24.70	25.76	27.00		
	as Meter Cleaner	24.65	25.71	26.95		
	as Scaffolding or Second Bottomman	24.57	25.63	26.87		
	as Subforeman	24.90	25.96	27.45		
	as Graffiti Blaster	22.97	24.03	25.27		
	as Truck Loader	20.97	22.03	23.27		
	on Man Lift	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9408	LABORER AS ESTIMATOR	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9409	LABORER AS ESTIMAOR IN CHARGE	25.85	26.91	28.15		
9402	LABORER ON REPAIRS	24.35	25.41	26.65		
	as Jackhamerman	24.62	25.68	26.92		
	as Street Repair Foreman	25.00	26.06	27.55		
8320	MATERIALS DISPATCHER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9455	PLASTER HELPER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9583	SEWER LABORER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9584	SEWER LABORER SUBFOREMAN	24.90	25.96	27.45		
	as Bottomman, or Jackhammerman	24.70	25.76	27.00		
9531	SHOP LABORER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
9532	STORES LABORER	24.35	25.41	26.65		
8253	STREET REPAIR FOREMAN	25.00	26.06	27.55		
3061	TRAINING AGENT I - PER AGREEMENT	22.70	23.76	25.00		
7972	TREE TRIMMER I	20.97	22.03	23.27		
7973	TREE TRIMMER II	21.70	22.76	24.00		
7974	TREE TRIMMER III	21.29	22.35	23.59		
9495	WEIGHMASTER	20.97	22.03	23.27		
9542	YARD LABORER	24.35	25.41	26.65		

APPENDIX C	UNION WAGE RATES	APPENDIX C	UNION WAGE RATES

TITLE CODE	TITLE	7/1/00	7/1/01	7/1/02	7/1/03
(8114)	DUMP FOREMAN	4,017.00	4,138.00	4,241.00	4,305.00
(8116)	GENERAL FOREMAN OF DUMPS	4,303.00	4,432.00	4,543.00	4,611.00
(6325)	LABORER	13.94	14.36	14.72	14.94
(6327)	WATCHMAN	13.31	13.71	14.05	14.26
(6328)	WATCHMAN	13.31	13.71	14.05	14.26
(6330)	WATCHMAN	13.31	13.71	14.05	14.26

81

APPENDIX D (cont.)

SCHEDULE V/U JANUARY 1, 1999 SCHEDULE V/U JANUARY 1, 1999 (cont.)

BASE SALARY SCHEDULE

LONGEVITY SALARY SCHEDULE

	ENTRANCE RATE	<u>INTE</u>	RMEDIATE RA	TES_	TOP BASE RATE	AT	TOP BASE RATE	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST LONGEVITY RATE &10YRS	AT SECOND LONGEVITY	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &20YRS	AT FOURTH LONGEVITY	
CLASS GRADE	FIRST 6 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS		ITINUOUS SERVICE	CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CLASS GRADE
8 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$20,244 \$1,687	\$21,240 \$1,770	\$22,308 \$1,859	\$23,412 \$1,951	\$24,588 \$2,049		\$25,848 \$2,154	\$27,084 \$2,257	\$28,404 \$2,367	\$29,904 \$2,492	\$31,356 \$2,613	8
9 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$22,308 \$1,859	\$23,412 \$1,951	\$24,588 \$2,049	\$25,848 \$2,154	\$27,084 \$2,257		\$28,404 \$2,367	\$29,904 \$2,492	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,940 \$2,745	\$34,572 \$2,881	9
10 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$24,588 \$2,049	\$25,848 \$2,154	\$27,084 \$2,257	\$28,404 \$2,367	\$29,904 \$2,492		\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,940 \$2,745	\$34,572 \$2,881	\$36,336 \$3,028	\$38,148 \$3,179	10
11 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$27,084 \$2,257	\$28,404 \$2,367	\$29,904 \$2,492	\$31,356 \$2,613	32,940 \$2,745		\$34,572 \$2,881	\$36,336 \$3,028	\$38,148 \$3,179	\$40,008 \$3,334	\$42,072 \$3,506	11
12 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$29,904 \$2,492	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,940 \$2,745	\$34,572 \$2,881	\$36,336 \$3,028		\$38,148 \$3,179	\$40,008 \$3,334	\$42,072 \$3,506	\$44,172 \$3,681	\$46,332 \$3,861	12
13 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$32,940 \$2,745	\$34,572 \$2,881	\$36,336 \$3,028	\$38,148 \$3,179	\$40,008 \$3,334		\$42,072 \$3,506	\$44,172 \$3,681	\$46,332 \$3,861	\$48,732 \$4,061	\$51,144 \$4,262	13
14 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$36,336 \$3,028	\$38,148 \$3,179	\$40,008 \$3,334	\$42,072 \$3,506	\$44,172 \$3,681		\$46,332 \$3,861	\$48,732 \$4,061	\$51,144 \$4,262	\$53,508 \$4,459	\$55,920 \$4,660	14
15 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$40,008 \$3,334	\$42,072 \$3,506	\$44,172 \$3,681	\$46,332 \$3,861	\$48,732 \$4,061		\$51,144 \$4,262	\$53,508 \$4,459	\$55,920 \$4,660	\$58,428 \$4,869	\$60,984 \$5,082	15
16 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$44,172 \$3,681	\$46,332 \$3,861	\$48,732 \$4,061	\$51,144 \$4,262	\$53,508 \$4,459		55,92 \$4,660	\$58,428 \$4,869	\$60,984 \$5,082	\$63,780 \$5,315	\$66,624 \$5,552	16
17 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$48,732 \$4,061	\$51,144 \$4,262	\$53,508 \$4,459	\$55,920 \$4,660	\$58,428 \$4,869		\$60,984 \$5,082	\$63,780 \$5,315	\$66,624 \$5,552	\$69,612 \$5,801	\$72,816 \$6,068	17
Step:	1	2	3	4	5		6	7	8	9	10	

SCHEDULE V/U JANUARY 1, 2000 SCHEDULE V/U JANUARY 1, 2000 (cont.)

BASE SALARY SCHEDULE

LONGEVITY SALARY SCHEDULE

	ENTRANCE RATE		RMEDIATE RA	<u>TES</u>	TOP BASE RATE	AFTER I YEAR AT TOP BASE RATE RATE &6YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST LONGEVITY RATE &10YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT SECOND LONGEVITY RATE &16YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &20YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT FOURTH LONGEVITY RATE &25YRS	
CLASS GRADE	FIRST 6 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CONTINUOUS SERVICE			CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CLASS GRADE
8 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$20,544 \$1,712	\$21,564 \$1,797	\$22,644 \$1,887	\$23,760 \$1,980	\$24,960 \$2,080	\$26,232 \$2,186	\$27,492 \$2,291	\$28,836 \$2,403	\$30,348 \$2,529	\$31,824 \$2,652	8
9 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$22,644 \$1,887	\$23,760 \$1,980	\$24,960 \$2,080	\$26,232 \$2,186	\$27,492 \$2,291	\$28,836 \$2,403	\$30,348 \$2,529	\$31,824 \$2,652	\$33,432 \$2,786	\$35,088 \$2,924	9
10 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$24,960 \$2,080	\$26,232 \$2,186	\$27,492 \$2,291	\$28,836 \$2,403	\$30,348 \$2,529	\$31,824 \$2,652	\$33,432 \$2,786	\$35,088 \$2,924	\$36,876 \$3,073	\$38,724 \$3,227	10
11 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$27,492 \$2,291	\$28,836 \$2,403	\$30,348 \$2,529	\$31,824 \$2,652	\$33,432 \$2,786	\$35,088 \$2,924	\$36,876 \$3,073	\$38,724 \$3,227	\$40,608 \$3,384	\$42,708 \$3,559	11
12 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$30,348 \$2,529	\$31,824 \$2,652	\$33,432 \$2,786	\$35,088 \$2,924	\$36,876 \$3,073	\$38,724 \$3,227	\$40,608 \$3,384	\$42,708 \$3,559	\$44,832 \$3,736	\$47,028 \$3,919	12
13 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$33,432 \$2,786	\$35,088 \$2,924	\$36,876 \$3,073	\$38,724 \$3,227	\$40,608 \$3,384	\$42,700 \$3,559	\$44,832 \$3,736	\$47,028 \$3,919	\$49,464 \$4,122	\$51,912 \$4,326	13
14 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$36,876 \$3,073	\$38,724 \$3,227	\$40,608 \$3,384	\$42,708 \$3,559	\$44,832 \$3,736	\$47,028 \$3,919	\$49,464 \$4,122	\$51,912 \$4,326	\$54,312 \$4,526	\$56,760 \$4,730	14
15 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$40,608 \$3,384	\$42,708 \$3,559	\$44,832 \$3,736	\$47,028 \$3,919	\$49,464 \$4,122	\$51,912 \$4,326	\$54,312 \$4,526	\$56,760 \$4,730	\$59,304 \$4,942	\$61,896 \$5,158	15
16 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$44,832 \$3,736	\$47,028 \$3,919	\$49,464 \$4,122	\$51,912 \$4,326	\$54,312 \$4,526	\$56,760 \$4,730	\$59,304 \$4,942	\$61,896 \$5,158	\$64,740 \$5,395	\$67,620 \$5,635	16
17 ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$49,464 \$4,122	\$51,912 \$4,326	\$54,312 \$4,526	\$56,760 \$4,730	\$59,304 \$4,942	\$61,896 \$5,158	\$64,740 \$5,395	\$67,620 \$5,635	\$70,656 \$5,888	\$73,908 \$6,159	17
Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	

APPENDIX F (cont.)

SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2000 SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2000 (cont.)

BASE SALARY PLAN						<u>INT</u>	ERMEDIATE RATE	<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RA	<u>TES</u>	LONGEVITY RATES			
CLASS GRAD		ENTRANC RATE FIRST 6 MONTHS	E NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12MONTHS	TOP BASE RATE NEXT 12 MONTHS	AFTER I YEAR AT TOP BASE RATE & 5 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST INTERMEDIATE RATE & 8 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AT SECOND	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD INTERMEDIATE RATE &14YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	AT FOURTH INTERMEDIATE RATE &17YRS	AT FIRST LONGEVITY	AT SECOND LONGEVITY RATE &23YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &25YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	
8	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$21,996 ' \$1,833	\$23,040 \$1,920	\$24,132 \$2,011	\$25,284 \$2,107	\$26,484 \$2,207	\$27,744 \$2,312	\$29,064 \$2,422	\$30,444 \$2,537	\$31,896 \$2,658	\$33,408 \$2,784	\$34,992 \$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	8
9	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$24,132 ' \$2,011	\$25,284 \$2,107	\$26,484 \$2,207	\$27,744 \$2,312	\$29,064 \$2,422	\$30,444 \$2,537	\$31,896 \$2,658	\$33,408 \$2,784	\$34,992 \$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	9
10	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$26,484 \$2,207	\$27,744 \$2,312	\$29,064 \$2,422	\$30,444 \$2,537	\$31,896 \$2,658	\$33,408 \$2,784	\$34,992 \$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	\$42,132 \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	10
11	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$29,064 ' \$2,422	\$30,444 \$2,537	\$31,896 \$2,658	\$33,408 \$2,784	\$34,992 \$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	\$42,132 \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	\$46,236 \$3,853	\$49,432 \$4,036	11
12	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$31,896 ' \$2,658	\$33,408 \$2,784	\$34,992 \$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	\$42,132 \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	\$46,236 \$3,853	\$48,432 \$4,036	\$50,736 \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	12
13	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$34,992 ′\$2,916	\$36,660 \$3,055	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	\$42,232 \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	\$46,236 \$3,853	\$48,432 \$4,036	\$50,736 \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	\$55,668 \$4,639	\$58,309 \$4,859	13
14	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$38,400 \$3,200	\$40,224 \$3,352	\$42,132 \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	\$46,236 \$3,853	\$48,432 \$4,036	\$50,736 \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	\$55,668 \$4,639	\$58,308 \$4,859	\$61,080 \$5,090	\$63,984 \$5,332	14
15	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$42,132 ' \$3,511	\$44,136 \$3,678	\$46,236 \$3,853	\$48,432 \$4,036	\$50,736 \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	\$55,668 \$4,639	\$58,308 \$4,859	\$61,080 \$5,090	\$63,984 \$5,332	\$67,020 \$5,585	\$70,200 \$5,850	15
16	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$46,236 '\$3,853	\$48,432 \$4,036	\$50,736 \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	\$55,668 \$4,639	\$58,308 \$4,859	\$61,080 \$5,090	\$63,984 \$5,332	\$67,020 \$5,585	\$70,200 \$5,850	\$73,536 \$6,128	\$77,028 \$6,419	16
17	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$50,736 ' \$4,228	\$53,148 \$4,429	\$55,668 \$4,639	\$58,308 \$4,859	\$61,080 \$5,090	\$63,984 \$5,332	\$67,020 \$5,585	\$70,200 \$5,850	\$73,536 \$6,128	\$77,028 \$6,419	\$80,688 \$6,724	\$84,516 \$7,043	17
	Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	

APPENDIX G (cont.)

SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2001 SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2001 (cont.)

BASE SALARY PLAN						<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RATE	<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RA	<u>TES</u>	LOI	NGEVITY RATES		
CLASS GRADE		ENTRANCI RATE FIRST 6 MONTHS	NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12MONTHS	TOP BASE RATE NEXT 12 MONTHS	AFTER I YEAR AT TOP BASE RATE & 5 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST INTERMEDIATE RATE & 8 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AT SECOND	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD INTERMEDIATE RATE &14YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	AT FOURTH INTERMEDIATE RATE &17YRS	AT FIRST	AT SECOND LONGEVITY RATE &23YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &25YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CLASS GRADE
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$22,656 \$1,880	\$23,736 \$1,978	\$24,852 \$2,071	\$26,040 \$2,170	\$27,276 \$2,273	\$28,572 \$2,381	\$29,940 \$2,495	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,856 \$2,738	\$34,416 \$2,868	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	8
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$24,852 \$2,071	\$26,040 \$2,170	\$27,276 \$2,273	\$28,572 \$2,381	\$29,940 \$2,495	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,856 \$2,738	34, 416 \$2,868	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	\$39,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	9
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$27,276 \$2,273	\$28,572 \$2,381	\$29,940 \$2,495	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,856 \$2,738	\$34,416 \$2,868	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	\$39,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	10
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$29,940 \$2,495	\$31,356 \$2,613	\$32,856 \$2,738	\$34,416 \$2,868	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	\$39,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	11
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$32,856 \$2,738	\$34,416 \$2,868	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	\$319,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	12
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$36,036 \$3,003	\$37,764 \$3,147	\$39,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	\$57,336 \$4,778	\$60,060 \$5,005	13
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$39,552 \$3,296	\$41,436 \$3,453	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	\$57,336 \$4,778	\$60,060 \$5,005	\$62,916 \$5,243	\$65,904 \$5,492	14
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$43,392 \$3,616	\$45,456 \$3,788	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	\$57,336 \$4,778	\$60,060 \$5,005	\$62,916 \$5,243	\$65,904 \$5,492	\$69,036 \$5,753	\$72,312 \$6,026	15
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$47,628 \$3,969	\$49,884 \$4,157	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	\$57,336 \$4,778	\$60,060 \$5,005	\$62,916 \$5,243	\$65,904 \$5,492	\$69,036 \$5,753	\$72,312 \$6,026	\$75,744 \$6,312	\$79,344 \$6,612	16
	ANNUAL MONTHLY	\$52,260 \$4,355	\$54,744 \$4,562	\$57,336 \$4,778	\$60,060 \$5,005	\$62,916 \$5,243	\$65,904 \$5,492	\$69,036 \$5,753	\$72,312 \$6,026	\$75,744 \$6,312	\$79,344 \$6,612	\$83,112 \$6,926	\$87,048 \$7,254	17
	Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	

APPENDIX H (cont.)

SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2002 SCHEDULE B JULY 1, 2002 (cont.)

	BA	SE SALARY PL	<u>AN</u>		<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RATE	<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RA	TES	LO			
CLASS GRADE	ENTRANC RATE FIRST 6 MONTHS	NEXT	NEXT 12MONTHS	TOP BASE RATE NEXT 12 MONTHS	AFTER I YEAR AT TOP BASE RATE & 5 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST INTERMEDIATE RATE & 8 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AT SECOND	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD INTERMEDIATE RATE &14YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	AT FOURTH INTERMEDIATE RATE &17YRS	AT FIRST LONGEVITY RATE &20YRS	AT SECOND LONGEVITY RATE &23YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &25YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CLASS GRADE
8 ANNUA MONTH		\$24,324 \$2,027	\$25,476 \$2,123	\$26,688 \$2,224	\$27,960 \$2,330	\$29,292 \$2,441	\$30,684 \$2,557	\$32,136 \$2,678	\$33,672 \$2,806	\$35,280 \$2,940	\$36,936 \$3,078	\$38,712 \$3,226	8
9 ANNUA MONTH		\$26,688 \$2,224	\$27,960 \$2,330	\$29,292 \$2,441	\$30,684 \$2,557	\$32,136 \$2,678	\$33,672 \$2,806	\$35,280 \$2,940	\$36,936 \$3,078	\$38,712 \$3,226	\$40,536 \$3,378	\$42,468 \$3,539	9
10 ANNUA MONTH		\$29,292 \$2,441	\$30,684 \$2,557	\$32,136 \$2,678	\$33,672 \$2,806	\$35,280 \$2,940	\$36,936 \$3,078	\$38,712 \$3,226	\$40,536 \$3,378	\$42,468 \$3,539	\$44,472 \$3,706	\$46,596 \$3,883	10
11 ANNUA MONTE	. ,	\$32,136 \$2,678	\$33,672 \$2,806	\$35,280 \$2,940	\$36,936 \$3,078	\$38,712 \$3,226	\$40,536 \$3,378	\$42,468 \$3,539	\$44,472 \$3,706	\$46,596 \$3,883	\$48,816 \$4,068	\$51,132 \$4,261	11
12 ANNUA MONTH		\$35,280 \$2,940	\$36,936 \$3,078	\$38,712 \$3,226	\$40,536 \$3,378	\$42,468 \$3,539	\$44,472 \$3,706	\$46,596 \$3,883	\$48,816 \$4,068	\$51,132 \$4,261	\$53,568 \$4,464	\$56,112 \$4,676	12
13 ANNUA MONTH		\$38,712 \$3,226	\$40,536 \$3,378	\$42,468 \$3,539	\$44,472 \$3,706	\$46,596 \$3,883	\$48,816 \$4,068	\$51,132 \$4,261	\$53,568 \$4,464	\$56,112 \$4,676	\$58,764 \$4,897	\$61,560 \$5,130	13
14 ANNUA MONTH		\$42,468 \$3,539	\$44,472 \$3,706	\$46,596 \$3,883	\$48,816 \$4,068	\$51,132 \$4,261	\$53,568 \$4,464	\$56,112 \$4,676	\$58,764 \$4,897	\$61,560 \$5,130	\$64,488 \$5,374	\$67,548 \$5,629	14
15 ANNUA MONTH		\$46,596 \$3,883	\$48,816 \$4,068	\$51,132 \$4,261	\$53,568 \$4,464	\$56,112 \$4,676	\$58,764 \$4,897	\$61,560 \$5,130	\$64,488 \$5,374	\$67,548 \$5,629	\$70,764 \$5,897	\$74,124 \$6,177	15
16 ANNUA MONTH	. ,	\$51,132 \$4,261	\$53,568 \$4,464	\$56,112 \$4,676	\$58,764 \$4,897	\$61,560 \$5,130	\$64,488 \$5,374	\$67,548 \$5,629	\$70,764 \$5,897	\$74,124 \$6,177	\$77,640 \$6,470	\$81,324 \$6,777	16
17 ANNUA MONTH	. ,	\$56,112 \$4,676	\$58,764 \$4,897	\$61,560 \$5,130	\$64,488 \$5,374	\$67,548 \$5,629	\$70,764 \$5,897	\$74,124 \$6,177	\$77,640 \$6,470	\$81,324 \$6,777	\$85,188 \$7,099	\$89,220 \$7,435	17
Step	o: 1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	

91

APPENDIX I (cont.)

SCHEDULE B JANUARY 1, 2003 SCHEDULE B

JANUARY 1, 2003 (cont.)

BASE SALARY PLAN						<u>IN</u>	TERMEDIATE RATE	<u>IN</u>	INTERMEDIATE RATES			LONGEVITY RATES			
CLASS GRADE		ENTRANC RATE FIRST 6 MONTHS	E NEXT 12 MONTHS	NEXT 12MONTHS	TOP BASE RATE NEXT 12 MONTHS	AFTER I YEAR AT TOP BASE RATE & 5 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AFTER I YEAR AT FIRST INTERMEDIATE RATE & 8 YRS CONTINOUS SERVICE	AT SECOND	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD INTERMEDIATE RATE &14YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	AT FOURTH INTERMEDIATE RATE &17YRS	AT FIRST LONGEVITY	AT SECOND LONGEVITY RATE &23YRS	AFTER I YEAR AT THIRD LONGEVITY RATE &25YRS CONTINUOUS SERVICE	CLASS GRADE	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$23,568 \$1,964	\$24,684 \$2,057	\$25,860 \$2,155	\$27,084 \$2,257	\$28,380 \$2,365	\$29,736 \$2,478	\$31,140 \$2,595	\$32,616 \$2,718	\$34,176 \$2,848	\$35,808 \$2,984	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	8	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$25,860 \$2,155	\$27,084 \$2,257	\$28,380 \$2,365	\$29,736 \$2,478	\$31,140 \$2,595	\$32,616 \$2,718	\$34,176 \$2,848	\$35,808 \$2,994	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	9	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$28,380 \$2,365	\$29,736 \$2,478	\$31,140 \$2,595	\$32,616 \$2,718	\$34,176 \$2,848	\$35,808 \$2,984	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	10	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$31,140 \$2,595	\$32,616 \$2,718	\$34,176 \$2,848	\$35,808 \$2,984	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	11	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$34,176 \$2,848	\$35,808 \$2,984	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	12	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$37,488 \$3,124	\$39,288 \$3,274	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	\$59,640 \$4,970	\$62,484 \$5,207	13	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$41,148 \$3,429	\$43,104 \$3,592	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	\$59,640 \$4,970	\$62,484 \$5,207	\$65,460 \$5,455	\$68,556 \$5,713	14	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$45,144 \$3,762	\$47,292 \$3,941	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	\$59,640 \$4,970	\$62,484 \$5,207	\$65,460 \$5,455	\$68,556 \$5,713	\$71,820 \$5,985	\$75,240 \$6,270	15	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$49,548 \$4,129	\$51,900 \$4,325	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	\$59,640 \$4,970	\$62,484 \$5,207	\$65,460 \$5,455	\$68,556 \$5,713	\$71,820 \$5,985	\$75,240 \$6,270	\$78,804 \$6,567	\$82,548 \$6,879	16	
	NNUAL IONTHLY	\$54,372 \$4,531	\$56,952 \$4,746	\$59,640 \$4,970	\$62,484 \$5,207	\$65,460 \$5,455	\$68,556 \$5,713	\$71,820 \$5,985	\$75,240 \$6,270	\$78,804 \$6,567	\$82,548 \$6,879	\$86,460 \$7,205	\$90,564 \$7,547	17	
	Step:	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12		

COLLECTIVE BARGAINING AGREEMENT

Between

COUNTY, MUNICIPAL EMPLOYEES', SUPERVISORS'
AND FOREMEN'S UNION, LOCAL 1001

WATER PIPE EXTENSION, BUREAU OF ENGINEERING LABORERS' LOCAL 1092

CEMENT WORKER'S LOCAL NO. 76



LABORERS' INTERNATIONAL UNION OF NORTH AMERICA

and CITY OF CHICAGO

Effective July 1, 1999 through June 30, 2003 Ratified by City Council in March, 2001

County, Municipal Employees', Supervisors'
and Foremen's Union, Local 1001

205 West Wacker Drive, Suite 1222 Chicago, Illinois 60606 phone: 312-782-4875 fax: 312-782-9410 www.local1001.org

Bruno Caruso
Business Manager

Nathaniel Gibson Nicholas Gironda

President Secretary-Treasurer

Water Pipe Extension, Bureau of Engineering Laborers' Local 1092

1550 South Indiana Ave., Suite 307 Chicago, Illinois 60605 phone: 312-663-1092 fax: 312-663-1099 www.local1092.org

Charles LoVerde Jr.

President & Business Manager

Robert J. LoVerde Secretary-Treasurer

Cement Worker's Local No. 76 L.I.U.N.A.

7107 West Belmont Ave., Suite 4 Chicago, Illinois 60634 phone: 773-237-7540 fax: 773-237-2128

Liberto (Al) Naimoli President & Business Manager Marcus Lepore Secretary-Treasurer

Information

Laborers' and Retirement Board
Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago
221 North La Salle Street Suite 748
Chicago, Illinois 60601
312-236-2065

Municipal Employees' Annuity and Benefit Fund of Chicago 221 North LaSalle Street Suite 500 Chicago Illinois 60601

Chicago, Illinois 60601 312-236-4700

312-744-3388

312-236-2326

312-747-0399

312-747-8660

312-443-1975

City of Chicago Workers Compensation 121 North LaSalle Street Room 302, City Hall Chicago, Illinois 60602

Chicago Municipal Employees' Credit Union 180 North LaSalle Street Suite 1600 Chicago, Illinois 60601

Employee Assistance Program 333 South State Street Room #210 Chicago, Illinois 60604

Benefits Management Office 333 South State Street Room #400 Chicago, Illinois 60604

PEBSCO (Deferred Compensation) 205 West Randolph Street Suite 1540

Chicago, Illinois 60606